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We had done
everything over six months of dating and one year of marriage. Played with all
the toys, sampled each fantasy, tried every position. My favorite combination
was the elastic figure 8 cock-ring wrapping me tightly while she played
high-powered executive to my fumbling male secretary. 


Melissa would
berate me for my poor job evaluation, and I’d swear I could make it up to her.
Work harder, perform better. Maybe, she’d acquiesce, but first I must be
punished. I could go to full-mast just thinking about the way she looked,
spread eagle on the desk, pulling me close by my tie and telling me to get her
off, quickly now.


There wasn’t any
reason I should feel… just a bit bored with the whole thing.


I wasn’t stupid
enough to tell Melissa that. I knew what I had. A smart, gorgeous wife who
played my games, enjoyed them even. She never should have even looked twice at
a washed up financial professional fifteen years her senior with pent-up kinky desires,
but instead she’d given me everything.


No reason she
should know. My libido may have dimmed, but I could still get hard. I could
still come on her command. This strange little bout of sexual ennui would pass.


“I’m leaving on
a business trip tomorrow,” she said over breakfast.


I took a sip of
scalding coffee, shook out the already unwrinkled newspaper in front of me.
Leaving. Tomorrow. “Oh.”


“There’s a big
conference in New York. I may have mentioned it. My boss’s wife had her baby
early so I’m taking his place. I’ll be back next week.”


A full week. Had
I ever been apart from her so long since we’d gotten married? Every night a new
combination, every night she’d held me after. No, never. A strange pressure
wrapped around my throat, and I cleared it. “Well,” I said. And then because it
seemed I should say something more, “Congratulations.”


She flashed me a
smile, the kind that still made my heart thump. “I suppose. It’s a good
opportunity. Sorry for the late notice. I hope it’s okay.”


I didn’t want to
appear unsupportive. I didn’t want to appear needy, even though inside I was a
roiling mass of doubt and anxiety. Suppose she’d figured out that she could do
so much better? What if she’d noticed my dullness in bed? A body like hers, she
could pick up any man in the bar. Once he got a load of her sweet disposition
and intelligence, she could keep him too.


I couldn’t help
but ask, “We can talk on the phone, right?”


She touched my
hand, the reassurance matching her words. “You know it, hon. I’ll have workshops
during the day, then some networking events in the evening, but I’ll call you
every night before I go to bed.” She took a bite of toast. “I don’t think we’ve
been apart this long, have we?”


“I don’t know,”
I lied.


We finished
breakfast silently, or rather, I sat there miserably, watching the dainty way
she ate. All too soon she got up, kissed my cheek, and gathered her things to
leave. “By the way,” she said, stopping by the door. “I don’t think you should
come while I’m gone.” 


* * *


On the very
first day, I left work early to wait for her call. Reclining in bed, I
considered her absence. I missed talking to her most of all, the lack of sex a
secondary concern. Recently I had been fighting this sexual blandness, but
surely it could work in my favor now. The timing of this trip was perfect. If I
wasn’t allowed to come anyway, then it was convenient that I didn’t care to. At
least, not too much.


The phone rang,
and I picked up before it rang again. “Melissa?”


“Hi, hon.” She
sounded tired.


“I love you,
baby.” Screw needy. There was no hiding it. “Missed you so much today.”


She laughed,
more delighted than tired now. “I saw you this morning before I left.”


“I know. But
just knowing you were far away hurt. The house is so empty.” Like it was before
I’d found her, but worse, because I knew what could be.


 “You didn’t
come, did you?” Her voice was low, laced with authority.


My breath
caught, my cock hardened. “No, ma’am.”


“Good,” she
said, brightening. “Now check under the pillow.”


I scrambled from
the armchair in the bedroom and slid between cool sheets. My fingers fumbled
around a scrap of lace, and I held it up. Her panties. Her pink and black polka
dot panties with black lace trim; the ones that drove me crazy. 


“Oh baby, no
no.” But it was too late. I was already rock hard and aching.


“A little
something to remember me by. You are to keep it on your pillow the whole
night.”


I clutched the
lace, struggling to get myself under control. Dread and excitement coursed
through me, a familiar and comforting blend. She always knew exactly what I
needed.


“I’ve got to go.
Goodnight, hon,” she said.


I took deep
breaths and willed myself soft. “Bye, baby. Love you.”


“Love you too.
Oh, and you might be interested to know I came in those panties three times
before I left.” The line went dead. 


I groaned, low
and tortured, as I fell onto the pillow. Desperate, I breathed in her scent and
then immediately regretted it as my cock throbbed in answer.


It would be a
long, hard night.


* * *


The second day
went better. I only thought about Melissa once an hour, a marked improvement.


I immersed
myself in work, started a big, complicated project late in the afternoon and
worked until evening. The new secretary from the temp agency only screwed up
twice, as if she’d joined my productivity bandwagon. I even stopped at the gym,
so I’d be more tired than horny. 


Pleasantly
buzzed from the mixture of workout endorphins and anticipation of our phone
call, I strolled through the door at 9 o’clock. I showered with the door open,
so as not to miss the phone ring, but by 10:30 it hadn’t. Giving in to my
restlessness, I checked the phone. That’s when I noticed the blinking light. My
blood began to race, hot and panicky. I pressed play.


“Hey, hon, it’s
me. I know I’m calling earlier than last night. I was pretty tired so I turned
in after dinner. I guess I’m going to hit the sack. You can call me if you want
to talk. Goodnight.”


Beep.


That stupid
black box got to talk to my wife, when I didn’t. Goodnight? Damn, damn,
damn.


I sat down
heavily. I was a grown man. I could go a whole day without talking to her.
Should I call her anyway? Wake her up. Yes, please.


But I didn’t.
She was tired, she’d said so. It was the epitome of selfishness to even
consider disturbing her just to appease my need of her. At least I didn’t have
to worry about my sexual depression, not when I had the emotional kind to weigh
me down.


* * *


The secretary
from the temp agency looked all of fifteen, though the paper said she had an
associate’s degree. She giggled like a teenager, though, and dressed like one.
How exactly did one ask a subordinate to show less skin without getting slapped
with a harassment lawsuit?


So I suffered
her tardiness, her generally shoddy work and the way she filed her nails at her
desk without complaint. Surely to some men she’d be sexy, but to me it was too
much. 


Not like
Melissa. She was young too, though not that young and classy besides.
Sexy in that she knew all the dirty things to do me, but only if she decided I
was worthy. She wouldn’t give it up easily, because with her, she wasn’t giving
in. She took what she wanted.


Still though,
there was something to be said for a woman with so-obvious curves bouncing
around the office when I hadn’t gotten any relief in days. And that something
was that it was fucking annoying. It wasn’t even her legs or cleavage that drew
my eye, but her shoulders. From the back, with her wavy black hair and
shoulders exposed by a completely inappropriate tube top, she could almost pass
for Melissa, if I squinted.


I often gave
Melissa backrubs after work. She’d head straight for the bedroom, throwing off
her suit and silk blouse, rummaging for something more comfortable. She looked
so incredibly sexy that way, wearing her satin underwear and bra and completely
oblivious to her appeal. I’d be desperate to touch her, even to look at her for
a few minutes longer before she covered up. 


I’d come up
behind her, that last night. “Here, baby. You look stiff. Let me give you a
backrub.”


She moaned as
soon as my hands settled on her shoulders. I gently guided her to the bed where
she sprawled out on her stomach, and it took all my willpower not to fall on
her and rut. I lay beside her instead and rubbed away her tension: her
shoulders, her neck, her arms. Occasionally slipping my hands down, brushing
the plump side of her breast where it peeked from the bra cup.


I was hard as a
rock, touching her, being near her. 


She wriggled her
gorgeous ass, leaned back until she felt my erection. “I love that,” she
sighed.


And then I was
rutting against her, pushing my cock against her body. Even the soft, warm
pressure of her through my clothes was enough to push me over, but she stopped
me. She pulled away and planted a quick kiss on my lips.


“You’re right,
baby. I did have a stressful day. Why don’t you make it better?”


She rolled onto
her back, her sleek limbs splayed wide with sumptuous sensuality. Her best
parts were still covered by lacy lingerie, but that only made the whole thing
better. Eager and wanting, I scrambled down to her feet, where I pulled at her
pretty panties.


“No,” she
admonished. “No hands.” 


So I put my
hands behind my back and crouched over her, nudging and tugging on her panties
with my tongue, my lips, my teeth. The faint earthy aroma of her sex drove me
crazy, but I persisted with my task until I pulled the slip of fabric off of
her feet and dropped it beside the bed. My hands still clenched behind my back,
I wriggled my way back between her legs and stared at the glorious, bare mound,
feeling oddly close to tears.


Maybe she knew,
because she said, “It’s okay, baby. I’m here. I’ll always be here with you.”


And it was
enough for me, so that I could lick tenderly at the smooth outer lips. Plant
kisses on the fold between her legs and her mound. Warming her up for the true
pleasure, worshipping her.


I made my way to
her center, sliding my tongue through her pussy lips that were already slick.
For me. She was always wet for me, ready to take me. I lapped up the moisture
there, each new taste zinging straight to my cock where it pressed against the
bed.


She opened to
me, her sex slowly unfurling and her moans grew louder. I found her clit with
my tongue, circled it, pressed against it with the flat of my tongue. My face
was covered with her juices, and I pushed it farther, trying to enter her this
way, push inside and join with her.


Her hips found a
rhythm, and I knew she was close. I focused on her clit with fervor then,
sucking it in the same beat.


“Oh God, hon. Oh
God,” she cried, which was fucking hot. But it got even worse for me when she
said, “Make it a good one.” 


My brain short
circuited, my whole body jerking, writhing, as I lashed at her clit with my
tongue, forcing her into climax, while pushing my own desperate cock against
the now-damp comforter. 


I held my mouth
against her until the last of the spasms shook her, until she twitched with
every touch of my tongue. Even then, I dared one last lick at her opening,
where her wetness still dribbled out. Savored the proof of her arousal, of the
pleasure I had given her. 


Then I rested my
damp face against her leg, waiting for her next command. Hoping she would want
to finish me off, or at least let me touch myself. Anticipating it, because she
always pleased me.


Today was no
exception, but instead of sucking me or wanking me off, she went to the drawer
and pulled out an egg vibrator.


“Lie back,” she
ordered. I fell back onto the center of the bed, my legs and arms spread, bound
only by her wish. She climbed between my legs and examined my painful hard-on.
It glistened at the tip, and pulsed when she bent over it.


She put the
plastic egg right on the end, wiggled it around until it was covered in the
wetness there.


“Go ahead,” she
said. “Touch yourself.”


My hand flew to
my cock. I slowly slid it up and down, unsure if this was allowed.


“That’s right,”
she said. “Masturbate for me. But you aren’t allowed to come until I remove
this.” With that, she flipped on the vibrator. It sent pleasurable pulses
through my already throbbing cock. Combined with the steady stroke of my own
fist, the pleasure was almost unbearable.


Up and down, and
too soon I was ready to blow. But I couldn’t, not while she held the damned
vibrating egg to my cock. My strokes grew jerky, almost pulling away from the
vibe each time in their vehemence. Little sounds escaped me, whimpers maybe.
Pleas definitely. Her eyes, though sated from her own release, twinkled at my
predicament, making it harder to hold back.


She pressed the
vibe down harder on the head of my cock, and my eyes rolled back. The pressure
built through my balls, up through my cock like a goddamned volcano exploding,
and then she lifted. For one second I thought it was my hopeful, desperate
imagination, but no.


My eyes snapped
to the sight of her licking the wet spot on the vibrator. “Finish it,” she said
softly. 


I exploded, wet
bursts of cum all over the fucking place, my stomach, my own hand, the bed.
Everything went black and muted and wonderful. When I came back to, I saw
Melissa examining her hand, where a stray stripe of cum had landed.


“I’m sorry,” I
mumbled. “I’ll clean it.” With a washcloth or with my mouth, however she
wanted.


But she cleaned
it herself, with her tongue, then closed her eyes as if to savor the taste. My
cock, soft against my thigh, twitched at the sight.


She noticed.
“Ready for round two?”


A grating sound
pulled me from my memories. I looked up from my desk. My temporary secretary
cleared her throat again. I snapped my mouth shut from where it had hung open,
and tried to remember her name. Bambi? That couldn’t be right.


She peeked over
my desk at the bulge in my pants then smiled smugly. She propped her hand on
her hip, pushing it out and pushing up her cleavage. Clearly she thought she
was responsible for this. And she was, her damn lookalike shoulder, but not the
way she thought.


“Need anything,
Mr. Tripp?” She smirked.


Not from you. “No, thank
you.”


“Are you sure?
I’m at your service, you know.”


“Uh… I’m good.
Why don’t you take the day off early?”


Well, I
certainly wasn’t getting any work done in this condition, and she never did any
work, period. Once I got my erection under control, I headed home to wait for
Melissa’s call. 


* * *


 “Hello?” I
answered when it rang, trying to play it cool this time.


 “Oh, I’m glad I
caught you this time! I missed talking to you last night, baby.”


“Me too,” I
said. “So much.”


She gave a
breathless laugh. “I was hoping you’d call me, actually, whenever you got in.”


“I didn’t want
to wake you up.”


There was a
pause. “I was so tired, but I didn’t end up sleeping until later. Not until I
took care of things.”


My dick perked
up, the idiot. 


“What things?” I
really hadn’t meant that to come out low and suggestive.


“I touched
myself,” she said, and my heart stopped for a second. Apparently my dick knew
better than my brain sometimes—who knew? “I guess I’m so used to getting it
every day, and I had to get myself off.”


“Yeah?” I
managed to croak.


“I thought about
you.”


My hand flew to
my crotch, but didn’t touch. Just hovered over it like some sort of goddamned
levitation trick because up it went, imagining Melissa touching herself.


“What did you
think about?”


“I imagined you.
Remember that time we played the principal’s office? I had on those high heels,
patent black leather. I made you lick them.” 


“Oh shit.”


“And then you
got paddled. While I had you jerk yourself off.”


“Melissa!”


“And to make
sure you learned your lesson I had you write lines. Pity we didn’t have a
chalkboard. You had to write them on yourself with a black marker: I will not
touch myself during class. I will not touch myself during class. I don’t think
the ink came out for days.”


I was rubbing
myself through my pants, bucking up into my own hand, when she said, “Stop
that.”


I froze.


“Didn’t I tell
you not to come?”


“I didn’t,” I
protested quickly.


“That’s not
attitude I hear, is it?”


I bit my lip. “No,
ma’am.”


“You aren’t to
come. You aren’t to touch yourself except to wash and piss. Understood?”


I snatched my
hand away, sat on it. My hips rocked futilely in the air, finding no friction,
none. “Yes, ma’am,” came out as a whisper.


“Now,” she said.
“Tell me about your day. How’s the new secretary working out?” 


* * *


On the fourth
day, I kept to my usual schedule. I sat down for breakfast, even though the
other chair was empty. I went to work during my normal work hours, ignored
Bambi’s contradiction of slacker and seductress, and returned home at the usual
time. I puttered around the house, doing laundry and cooking for one. All the
things we would do together, but instead I did them alone. 


The loneliness
was less acute now, more like a dull ache. Even my horniness was muted, more
like longing. Before she left, I had thought my desire had taken a nosedive.
Now I wondered if it had been a natural smoothing out. 


When I first met
Melissa, I was out of my mind with lust for her. Her beauty, her willingness to
explore my long-repressed kinks, the excitement of a new relationship and
infatuation-fueled sex frenzy. 


Now I loved her.
I wanted to be with her for the rest of my life. I still adored her body,
enjoyed our play, but the urgency had dimmed. The taint of hopelessness, the
fear that I’d never find it, was gone. Because I had found it; I had her.


Or at least I
did. Now she was gone, and the impact of her absence made it clear that what I
felt before was nothing at all. I was embarrassed to even have thought it was a
problem. 


Was it possible
I had been so stupid as to mistake contentedness for boredom?


Never mind. I
hadn’t broken anything yet. She’d be back in two days. I could make it up to
her, even though she’d hopefully never known and never would. I would reaffirm
my love to her, exercise my lust for her.


It was still too
early for her to call, so I flipped on the TV. I’d found some unfamiliar sitcom
to bide the time when the telephone rang. Not the home phone, but a strange
number on my cell.


“Melissa?”


“No. Is this Mr.
Tripp? Wyle Tripp?”


I turned off the
TV, sat up straighter. “Yes, that’s me. Who’s speaking?”


It turned out to
be one of those people with a first name, a middle name, and a hyphenated last
name, who worked for the temp agency. Apparently there had been a complaint
filed against me by a certain Babette Franks for creating a hostile work
environment. 


Since I actually
paid the agency, too much money at that, the guy was polite but firm. The
agency was forced to stop working with me. Liability, he explained, a hint of
apology peeking through the solemnity.


“Hell,” I said.


The air buzzed
over the line. “Listen, I’m telling you this off the record,” the guy said. “I
read her statement. I’ve seen her. Getting a boner at work isn’t really sexual
harassment according to the law, not unless you try to do something about it.
There’s no way this thing will go anywhere, but it just doesn’t look good for
us to send our girls there.”


“Do you have any
male assistants?”


“Unfortunately,
we can’t allow gender-specific requests. That would be sexual discrimination.”


“That doesn’t
seem fair.”


“Tell me about
it,” he said. 


I hung up the
phone, taking an internal poll of my feelings on the matter. Probably I should
have felt outraged to be accused of something I didn’t do. And by someone so
wholly incompetent! But she probably had thought my boner was for her, damn her
nosy hide for peeking over my desk anyway. 


I had some
concerns of a practical nature. If she really did decide to file charges, she
probably wouldn’t win, but she could. And even if she didn’t, I’d still have to
pay for lawyers, and the reputation of my financial services firm would suffer.


And Melissa.


How incredibly
humiliating for her. Everyone would take one look at me, one look at Babette, and
think I had said or done something inappropriate. I had done something
inappropriate. Not dirty thoughts about Babette, nothing that trite or,
frankly, uninteresting. No, I’d daydreamed about Melissa in the presence of
Babette, and somehow that made it worse, as if even my fantasies of my wife
were dirty.


Would Melissa
even believe me? Would she stand by me if this came out in a big, messy
scandal? I didn’t deserve her loyalty, but God, I craved it. I had never meant
to test her love for me. I had always been happy to take it at face value,
afraid to look beneath the surface, but this was unavoidable. 


I’d have to tell
her about this, and like it or not, live with the results. Even if nothing ever
came of the sexual harassment bit, I shared everything that happened at work
and this was a big one. I’d have to get a new secretary and I wasn’t about to
come up with a wall of lies and betray her trust just to shield my own ego. If
she wanted to leave, she could. I would just be fucking miserable, that’s all.


I would tell her
when she got back, I decided. She was flying back in tomorrow, on the fifth
day. That way she could see in my eyes and face that I was telling the truth
and how very much I loved her. It was the only way.


And when the
phone rang, I let it ring. I couldn’t lie to her, couldn’t subvert or omit the
truth, not to her. All I could do was avoid it. 


The phone rang
again, a bit later. Rang and rang. 


* * *


On the fifth and
final day of Melissa’s trip, I left my empty home and drove to my empty office.
Everyone was leaving me. It would be funny, but it wasn’t. 


I called my
tennis partner, who also happened to be the lawyer who had set up my company’s
legal structure, for advice. Jim assured me that even if she were to file
charges, it was hearsay. And even if the state board were to believe her, they
wouldn’t levy damages for a first-time offence where she even admitted there
had been no touching, crass jokes, nothing. The only thing she could possibly
do was damage my reputation. 


The only upside
to this whole thing was that I actually got work done. Resigned to being alone
and without the infernal scratching of Babette’s nail file, I managed to finish
all the work I’d been slacking off on all week. I even finished early, and
though waiting at home sounded like the worst possible thing, it was also the
only thing I could do.


I pulled up and
sat in the driveway for fifteen minutes, until the car began to cool. I entered
the house and threw my briefcase onto the sofa. 


A squeak brought
me up short.


A shadow
detached from the couch, rubbing her head. “Wyle?”


“Oh damn, baby.
I didn’t know you were home. Are you okay? Here, let me help you.”


She waved me
off. “I’m fine. It bounced off the couch.”


I stood in
awkward limbo, dying to touch her but restrained by the strange energy in the
room. She sounded the same, she looked the same despite my baggage assault, but
she was supposed to return tomorrow. Instead she sat here in the dark.


“I can get you
some ice,” I offered lamely.


“No, don’t worry
about that.”


Don’t worry
about that, as if I should worry about something else. “What’s wrong,
baby?”


I couldn’t see
her expression beyond the lowering of her eyes, but tension prickled my skin.
“That’s what I was going to ask you.”


My mouth went
dry. So she had noticed my sexual melancholy. Okay, come clean. Don’t
panic. And don’t lie! “I don’t know what you’re talking about.”


Fuck.


“Don’t you?” she
asked. “Oh, Wyle. Why didn’t you tell me?”


I sat down
beside her, too afraid to touch her and face rejection but too damned scared
not to be close to her. “God, Melissa. I was so stupid. I never meant for you
to know.”


To my horror, a
tear trickled down her cheek, reflecting the dim light peeking form under the
blinds. “I wish you would have told me. If there was something I could
have done…”


“No, baby, don’t
say that. You’re perfect. It was me, just something I had to go through. But
it’s over now, I swear. I’m completely with you now.” I was more than that, I
belonged to her. Body, mind and soul, I was hers.


She stared at me
for a long moment, then wiped her tears away with a jerky motion. “Look, Wyle,”
she said, clearly striving for composure, though I could hear her voice
shaking. “I love the games we play. I know you were nervous about it, at first,
but this isn’t just for you. You know by now how much I love it too, don’t
you?”


I thought about
our time together, the way she had fallen so easily into her role as mistress.
I had been so sure she’d done it just to please me, but would it have worked
that quickly and continued for so long? 


She always had a
new idea to implement, a new way to tease. That kind of imagination didn’t
match someone who was ultimately disinterested. And no one knew better than I
how many orgasms she’d had on my dick or my tongue.


Could it really
have been so simple, to find the woman that matched me in every way? That was
another thing I had mistaken; to think that something quickly won was
transient.


She sat up
straighter. “But I just don’t know how I can do this. It would have been
one thing if you had talked to me about it or wanted to do a threesome, but cheating?
That’s not kinky, Wyle. That’s just douchebag.”


“Cheating? What
the hell are you talking about?”


“Language,” she
reminded mildly.


I subsided back
onto the couch. “Yes, ma’am.” 


“Your secretary,
that’s what I’m talking about. I had to find out from Elaine, by the way. Jim’s
wife from the Tennis Club. I think she was getting a manicure when she told me,
and she sounded way too smug. Wyle, if you needed something different…someone
different—”


“I don’t!” Oh
God, I really didn’t. I took a deep breath so I could speak coherently. Then I
told her everything, how the agency had sent over the secretary who dressed
like that and walked like that and I didn’t want her. But then she saw my
hard-on for Melissa, and I turned her down. And then the phone call.


To my utter
shock and relief, she seemed to believe me. But then, I never could lie to her.


“What I don’t
understand,” she said, “is what you were talking about before, when you thought
I didn’t know about Babette.”


Ah right, this
was exactly why I didn’t lie to her. Because I did it so incredibly poorly. So
I told her all about my weird little melancholy and how I had determined it to
be a natural progression of our relationship after all.


I finally couldn’t
hold back any longer, took her hand in both of mine. “So what I’m really trying
to say is, please don’t leave me. I know I’ve been stupid. So unforgivably
stupid.”


 “But you didn’t
cheat on me?” She knew the answer.


“It’s you. Only
you.”


“You’ve been
obedient?” Jerking off, she meant.


Where before I
had spoken as her husband, now I gave her the deference of a lover. “Yes,
ma’am.” 


“No.” She
abruptly stood and went to face the wall. “I’m sorry. I can’t do this right
now.”


Fear stabbed my
stomach, deflating my burgeoning erection. “Can’t do what, baby?”


“I believe you.
I do. I just spent the whole flight thinking you had done it, and
freaking out and crying on the shoulder of Jed from Wyoming, and I can’t turn
it off that quickly.”


She sagged
against the wall, and I was there in a minute, holding her. My arms surrounded
her, but they weren’t a cage—never that—but bracing her against my own
weakness.


Then she
whispered, “I was so afraid.”


I wanted to
laugh. She was afraid? Of what, that as soon as my wife left me, I’d
fall into bed with some young woman I didn’t even know… oh. Okay, fair enough.


It was how I’d
met Melissa, technically, but that was different. Then my wife had left me
permanently, not over the weekend. Then I had been devoid of hope and so damn
lonely. Now all I had was hope; hope that I actually had an ounce of the charm
that Melissa apparently thought I had.


“Oh, baby. We
make quite a pair, you and I.” I turned her around and pressed her to the wall,
my forehead against hers. “Both of us afraid to lose the other. But there
really isn’t any chance of me leaving you, and it has nothing to do with the
way your voice gets low and sexy when you tell me what to do. I love you. Ah, I
love you so much.”


“I love you too.
But what are we going to do? We can’t go on this way, lashing out at the first
sign of trouble.”


“The only thing
we can do. I’m going to trust you. It may not always be easy. I’m a little
crazy about you, if you hadn’t noticed, and sometimes I can’t think straight
for wanting you. But I’ll just fucking do it, I’ll trust you anyway, because
the alternative is unthinkable. When I doubt you, I’ll remember that you love
me, that you want me. And when you doubt me, you’ll know that there would never
be another for me.”


I kissed her, to
seal the deal.


When we parted,
she looked down sheepishly.


I squeezed her
hip. “What is it?”


“I guess I feel
a little guilty about the whole thing. I wasn’t here to relieve you, that was
bad enough, but then I told you not to come for a whole week. I can’t help but
wonder if that wasn’t the cause of your little… indiscretion.” Of course she
would find some way to heap the blame upon her sexy shoulders. And technically,
that’s exactly what had set me off, but it wasn’t her fault that I was so hot
for her all the damn time.


Then again, I
wasn’t one to give up an advantage.


“You might be
onto something,” I mused. “Perhaps you owe me one.”


She caught my
teasing tone and raised one eyebrow. “You think I deserve a punishment?”


“No…” I hedged.
“But you did mention that if I had just come to you with a proposal for a
threesome—”


“So you do want
another woman,” she exclaimed.


“Not a woman.”


Her eyes
brightened with curiosity. “Wyle, what are you telling me?”


“I’ve always had
this one setup in my head. Me, tied up in the corner. You, on the bed with some
hot guy between your legs.” 


“Oh my God!”
That wasn’t surprise in her voice but pure delight. 


I kissed her
again, pushed her back against the wall. The flash of aggression surprised me;
it surprised her too, based on the moan she released into my mouth. But I
wanted her this way, now, quickly, and I’d keep going unless she told me to
stop. Instead she pulled me closer until we both tumbled to the ground, her
body a hot, sweet cradle for mine.


We wrestled with
our clothes, lost in a flurry of fabric and heated skin. And then, blessedly,
we were both bare. More than that we were joined, our flesh rubbing together,
fusing. I pushed inside her, and this was the one constant. No matter who was
on top, who was topping, there was this. Her wet heat gripping so tightly I was
sure I’d never last another thrust—until I did. Again and again.


“How does he
take me?” she gasped.


I groaned as the
fantasy sketched in my head. “From behind.”


“Hard?” She
panted. “Does he fuck me hard?”


“God, yeah.” My
hips pistoned faster, deeper, to demonstrate.


“Your hands,
they’re tied up?” Her eyelids were so low, her inner muscles quivering around
me. She was so damn close to orgasm, but her voice was only out of breath,
still underlined with steel. Even now she was invincible. “You can’t touch
yourself. Can’t rub against anything at all while you’re watching?”


And I felt it;
even as my cock was engulfed in her wet heat, I ached with denial. Pleasure and
pain coiled together, and then she went over. Those sounds, those fucking
beautiful sounds—out of breath, out of control, and finally I came too, lost.
Around her, over her, owned by her.


Slowly our
breathing evened out, racing hearts calmed. She ran a gentling hand along the
back of my neck. I pressed a kiss to her temple, damp with sweat. This was the
sweetest game: the two of us joined together with no barriers and no pretense. 


I knew then that
we would never run out of ideas, not as long as we had each other. But in the
end, that wasn’t what would keep us together. It was trust. And sex. But mostly
the trust.
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We went to the
Greyhound bus station to try to persuade somebody to give us the money instead
of taking a bus for the Coast. We were too bashful to approach anyone. We
wandered around sadly. It was cold outside. A college boy was sweating at the
sight of luscious Marylou and trying to look unconcerned. Dean and I consulted
but decided we weren’t pimps. 


— On the Road by Jack Kerouac


 


Dean
was the first and last killer I ever fucked. That I know of, at least. 


Dean
and I weren’t dating. He was just the career deviant from high school that I
couldn’t shake. Every few weeks he’d appear at the wrong time and talk his way
into my skirt. Did I mention he was hot enough to stop your heart with a look,
and alpha enough to start it again with a snap of his fingers? Dean was cleft
chin, thick hair, easy smile, and one-hundred percent damaged.


Just
a week ago, Dean had found me in a fancy restaurant, slapped me, broke the
strap of my dress, and dragged me past the shocked maître d’. He pushed
my face onto his cock and peeled out of the parking lot, screaming something
about Muslims in government. That was the end of a special date with a very
fabulous boy, Jack. Jack and I had a class together and he made me feel like
Scarlett Johansson with the way he stared. 


Sorry,
Jack!
I thought, mouth full of Dean’s amazing cock. I wanted this to be you.


Since
Jack liked me so much, I expected to be able to salvage things with him at the
next class. It turned out to be supremely uncomfortable:


“Where’d
you get that black eye, Lorelei?”


“Violent
sex games,” I said. 


It went downhill
from there. I’m the only one who gets Dean. 


* * *


On
the weekend of our final adventure together, Dean rolled up in a white ’88
Chevy Cavalier I didn’t recognize and screamed at me to get in. His eyes were
fucking crazy; a girl wouldn’t dare say no.


Dean
was tweaking. His skin quivered like hairy flan and he mumbled nonstop. I was
terrified until he kissed the fuck out of me. Every kiss from that boy felt
like we were jumping off a bridge together.


“Happy
twentieth, Lorelei,” he crooned. 


He
was unbuttoning my blouse even though we were right there in the car. 


“Thanks,
baby. What did you get me?”


“Three
days of guaranteed awesome, Lorelei. Look at this, and this.” He showed
me a roll of twenties and then a quart bag of Ecstasy pills—it was more than
any reasonable sensationalist could take in a year. Dean didn’t have a job. He
didn’t own a car. He didn’t have connections for that much X. There was a 9-mm
pistol on the floor between my feet. 


“Dean,
what did you do?”


“Dayton,
Ohio,” he said decisively. “Ali Katz is playing on the Ohiopalooza tour. You
like her, right?”


Words
could not express how much I loved that chick. I had a hip tattoo that matched
hers.


He
grinned at my face. He was calming down slightly, which melted some of my
reserve. “Three days of you being a sexy counterculture whore. Disappoint your
daddy like you always wanted. You see Ali Katz, while I have a permanent
hard-on watching you slut around. You’re back on Monday, full of regrets.”


It
sounded awesome, but… “I have an assignment due on Monday.”


“The
fuck?” I don’t know where I got the cheek to say no to him. He didn’t
just hate being contradicted, he gutted conflict with a knife wherever it
stumbled into his path. “I told you, college is a fucking waste of time. But
it’s your birthday, so it’s your party. You may bring your books with you.”


“It’s
a project with another student. Jack.”


“Quiet
Jack?” Dean snorted. “He’s in your class? I feel like I saw him at a restaurant
recently…”


“Can
we take a raincheck?”


“We
fucking cannot. This is a limited time offer, Lorelei.”


He
flipped open a phone I didn’t know he owned and demanded Jack’s number from me.


“Jack-o,”
he said, his voice low. “I’m taking Lorelei on a road trip. No, she
doesn’t get a choice. Yeah, I know about your dumb fucking homework. Here’s the
deal, you’re coming with us. Yes. Yes, you are.”


Dean
rolled his eyes at me and smiled. I wasn’t fooled.


He
said this next: “I’ve had a horrible week, and I’m beating the fuck out of
someone. If it’s not you, it’s Lorelei.”


He
winked at me.


“Right,
we’ll see you in five minutes.” Dean hung up. “I got you something to wear.”


My
blouse was open anyway, so I pulled it off and watched while he dug behind the
seats. The back of the Cavalier was full of kids toys. He pulled out a Niemann
Marcus bag, and inside was a shiny dress with the shoplifting tag still on it.


It
was a shimmering, short, cocktail thing with spaghetti-straps and a fitted
bodice. I let it slide luxuriously down over my breasts. I felt more pleased
than I should have under Dean’s gaze.


“Don’t
wear anything else with it,” he said, watching me shimmy my jeans down.


The
top was too low-cut to allow a regular bra. The breast cups were also sized
larger than I was. They would be a constant invitation for anybody with an
angled view, or for side-boob aficionados.


“Not
even panties?” I asked.


“Panties are for
teenagers. You’re twenty, now.” 


* * *


Dean’s
mood was only slightly improved by the time we rolled up to Jack’s dormitory. 


Jack
was pacing the sidewalk. He rushed over when he saw me through the passenger
window. 


“Are
you okay?” he asked quietly.


“Don’t
talk to Lorelei when I can’t hear,” Dean said. “If you whisper to her again,
I’m putting a bullet through her brain. And then yours.”


“Don’t
mind Dean,” I said quickly, trying to smile. “You don’t have to come, Jack. I
know it’s last-minute. I’ll talk to Dr. Redwhiler and explain that something
came up. You should stay.”


“I
think I should come.”


“No,”
I said, holding my smile. “You stay. For reals. I will call you in a few
days. I know I will.”


Jack
wavered. 


Dean
started snapping his fingers. Oh crap.


“Like
my dress?” I asked quickly, for something to say.


Dean
slapped the dash and we all jumped. “Is everybody fucking with me today?
Because it’s the wrong fucking day to fuck with me.”


Jack
gave me some kind of look and slid into the back seat.


“Jack,”
Dean said quietly, “some people are on a schedule.”


“Yes,
Dean,” Jack said. His face was gray.


“For
this last adventure,” Dean said, “we’re going on the road. Get it? On The
Road. I’m Dean, that’s Jack. Lorelei, you’re Marylou.”


I’d
read that book for a class last semester. I’d been curious because I knew it
was Dean’s favorite, and I thought I could get a glimpse into his pathology. I
couldn’t. It was all aimless wandering and misogyny.


“Marylou,
you whore,” Dean said. He laughed.


Our white ’88
Chevy Cavalier screeched out of the parking lot, out of Indiana State, and into
the endless fucking fields where Dean could do anything he wanted. 


* * *


I
was all business.


With
a glance at Jack I knew he wouldn’t decipher, I started on Dean. I leaned close
and curled my arm around his neck. I worked his ear with my mouth, always aware
of Jack’s face turned toward us. “Dean, baby. Let’s just raincheck this whole
thing. I learned some new tricks.”


He
pushed me away like I was an overly affectionate dog.


“Where
did you learn new tricks from, whore?” 


“My
regular fucking around,” I said, flicking a look at Jack. He was watching me
with pity, and something else. 


A
girl had to do what she could to keep everybody safe.


I
crept back to Dean. I knew I looked like the chick everybody felt sorry for,
the one with the asshole boyfriend and the raging case of Stockholm Syndrome.
“I fucked so many guys last week that I learned new tricks. Fucking is
the one thing I’m good at.”


“You
said it,” Dean crowed. “Jack, can you believe this whore?”


“I
can’t,” he said flatly. “I can’t believe her.”


We
veered onto the highway, pressing aside traffic and nearly clipping a
motorcycle. 


Dean
watched Jack steadily in the mirror. “So, Jack, you’re saying that Marylou is a
liar?”


“Nope.”


Jack
was being strong, and I didn’t want him to be. No one could be stronger than
Dean, and there was just no upside to standing up to him. I’d learned that
years ago, and I was sorry Jack would learn it too.


“Let
me try to understand, Jack. You can’t believe Marylou, but she’s not a
liar?” Dean’s voice was smooth and casual. Building up. “How does that even
work, Jack?”


“I
don’t know,” Jack grated. He wanted to glance at me. I willed him not to.


“Are
you… are you surprised to learn she’s a whore?” 


Jack
was very still. He was thinking so hard I could see the air sizzling above his
head. 


“Well,”
he said finally, “It’s obvious that Marylou is a whore. But I can’t afford her,
so I don’t know if she’s ‘only good at fucking.’”


Dean
pounded the steering wheel and roared with laughter. It welled from some
ecstatic, unwholesome place inside him. “Now you’re playing, Jack-o. Today’s
your lucky day.”


Jack
forced a smile and waited.


“I
have complete power over this whore. I know what she wants, I know what she’ll
do. Isn’t that right, Marylou?”


“Yes,
Dean,” I said. Because, fuck it, he did.


Dean’s
scruffy face was dangerous and knowing. His expression was taunting, as if he
had some kind of foreknowledge about what I would do. When a guy knows me like
that, it’s Spanish Fly. I’m too damn easy that way, a sucker for confidence, or
madness. 


“How
about a freebie, Jack? Marylou, why don’t you show Jack your talents? Give him
one on the house.”


I
forced my face toward Jack’s. I hated that Jack was seeing me like this—usually
I was a well-put-together kind of girl, killing my classwork and owning other
students in discussion. I hated (and loved) how Dean could make me feel things.
I could have either died or come just then. Tip me in one direction or another.



 “Thank you,”
Jack said. “That’s very thoughtful.”


“You
heard him, Marylou.” Dean had a twisted smile on his face, like something you’d
see through a broken mirror. “Climb in back and do your class project.”


“What?”


“Do
your homework, Marylou. Get it out of the way before we get to Ohiopalooza.”


I laughed out
loud. Half relieved, half frustrated. “Homework, yeah, Of course. Jack,
homework—right?” 


* * *


Jack
and I knocked out some very low quality work. Our class together was Criminal
Justice, and neither of us could speak our minds how to incarcerate persistent
offenders. Not with a hair-trigger persistent offender hanging off every word.


“I
declare that we’re done,” I said. 


“Um…”
Jack glanced at Dean’s seat. He didn’t want our excuse to evaporate.


On
queue, Dean shouted, “Stay back there, Marylou. You have room to spread out.”


Not
really. Lonely toys and a giant duffel bag of scuba equipment occupied half of
the back seat. 


Jack
and I huddled on the other half. Our thighs pressed together, and our shoulders
bumped like ice cubes in a defeated alcoholic’s glass tumbler.


“Fuck,
you guys are depressing,” Dean groaned. 


My
phone vibrated with a text. WTF? I don’t see blueballs happening. Rev him
up, ML! You need to go from bore to whore before I fall asleep. 


So
it was really happening. You want me to make out with Jack?


I
will pay you $20, he texted back.


Huh.
That was a punch in the gut. Oddly, it was a good punch.


Do
I have a choice? I texted.


No.


I
gave Jack a severely artificial smile. “Jack, how do you like Ali Katz?” 


“She’s
great. Really sexy. You remind me of her. Not the sexy part, though of course
you do. I mean are. I mean her hair…”


I
turned to him. In the close confines of the back seat, this meant my boob
pressed against his arm. I slid my knee up his thigh. 


“Thanks.
She’s my most favorite singer of all time.”


“Really,
Marylou?” 


“Oh
my God, yes! Ali is so awesome.” I stretched into him so I could half whisper,
half nibble in his ear: “Don’t tell anyone, but I would totally be her
groupie!”


“Oh,
you would? So I would, too.”


He
was wooden and nervous, and he talked like an ESL class, but I knew I was
reaching him. A shiver ran through his body. His eyes rolled wildly toward the
back of Dean’s head and turned away.


He
said, “We shouldn’t—”


“Louder,
Jack,” Dean said. “I don’t care about Marylou, but I want to hear everything
you say.”


“Play
along,” I whispered, sliding my leg over his.


By
this point I was half on top of him, my arms around his neck. I straddled his
legs—that was the easy part. We both realized at the same time that I was also
straddling his hand, which had been in his lap. He went into full mannequin
mode. 


I
pulled his errant arm out from under me and put it over my shoulder, like he
was hugging me. “Let’s sit close so I can stay warm.” 


That
was a euphemism for me puddling on his thighs, ultimately sinking my crotch
onto his lap. To anybody driving past, it would look like we were fucking.


Dean
texted again, and I read it behind Jack’s head. 


U
amazing whore! Pussy to crotch in under three minutes.


I
answered, I’m only getting $20, have to move fast. 


Maybe
he’ll tip you. So how do you like him so far?


I
didn’t know what Dean was playing at, but I knew I couldn’t lie. I’m a
little turned on. What about you?


I’m
jerking off as I drive.


I
laughed at that and then realized he probably wasn’t kidding.


I
sat back so Jack could take all me in. My hands were on his shoulders,
fingernails stroking his neck. I shamelessly used my elbows to press my breasts
together. They nearly swelled out of the breast cups at the top of my dress.
Just as he noticed them, my spaghetti straps slid helpfully down my elbows.


Jack
stared into my cleavage like it had subtitles.


Despite
everything, I felt remarkably at peace. 


This
was what Dean wanted me to do. I finally had a good excuse. I was part
terrified, part horrified, part electrified. Jack felt the same way, because
his dick was as hard and badly-placed as the cross-bar on a men’s bicycle. The
totally unhip corduroy of his pants grated against me.


The
Cavalier surged as Dean careened across two lanes to find an opening. It was
like Jack and I were on a wild animal bearing us who-knew-where. 


“Have
you seen Dean when he’s mad?” I asked.


“Dean?
Mad?” His eyes asked, You mean I haven’t yet?


“You
want to make sure he’s your friend,” I said. “And don’t be disgusted with me.”


He
looked surprised. “No, Lorelei. I love you. —Sorry. That came out wrong.
I meant, whatever happens, I will help you through it.” He glanced at the back
of Dean’s head. “You make a great whore, Marylou.”


“Fuck
yeah,” Dean said. “We’re almost at Indianapolis. Finish before we get there.”


“Hang
on,” I whispered to Jack. 


I
ripped open his fly and helped him push his pants down his thighs. My breasts
popped out of my dress and regardless how weird our situation was, Jack
immediately latched on with his hands. 


Because
I wasn’t wearing panties, I was able to sink onto Jack’s shaft without any
further delay. The look on his face was startled amazement, as if he couldn’t
believe anything his body was reporting—not his eyes, not his cock, not
the palms of his hands. I sort of felt the same. We’d gone from zero to
penetration in ten seconds. 


“I’m
fucking you for $20,” I said. I don’t know why I said that, but it made me even
wetter.


“She
would do it for $10,” Dean called back, “but I was feeling generous.”


I
slid up Jack’s pole, and back down. The world seemed to spin with sensation. 


Part
of it was Dean, shifting lanes again, driving dangerously in traffic.


“Kiss
me,” Jack said. “Kiss me now.”


I
wrapped my arms around his head, bringing my lips to his. I hadn’t noticed the
scruff on his cheeks. It brushed mine and I shivered down to my hips—which took
over by shivering on his cock. His mouth was hot against mine, like he had a
furnace inside.


“A
kissing whore,” Dean laughed. “The best kind of whore: total girlfriend
experience. Worth every nickel. A+++. Would recommend to friends.”


“I’m
terrible,” I muttered. 


A
girl doesn’t mind being terrible sometimes.


Jack
and I spent the next twenty minutes to Indianapolis surging against each other.
I moved up and down, and Jack steered me with his hands on my hips. It was
straight highway sex, me in the open with my dress bunched around my waist,
biting my lips, glancing at the other cars around us. 


’88
Chevy Cavaliers are all window. We were fucking in a bubble, surrounded by
leering truck drivers, dubious women, and excitable young men. Cars full of
pointed fingers, laughter, and hastily-aimed cameras. I was a public highway
whore, and I had a dick between my legs that was lighting me up like a Roman
Candle.


Jack
came as we passed the “Welcome to Indianapolis” sign. It turned out he was
strong, another surprise for me. He bucked in the seat, holding me against him
as he penetrated deeper than I’d ever had a man inside me. I was a sponge,
juicy and stretched out, no match for his galvanic strength. I came with a
scream and collapsed backward, my breasts heaving at the ceiling as I caught my
breath. I didn’t care who saw me.


Dean
laughed. “Save some of that energy, Marylou. You’re going to need it.”


“What
do you mean?”


“Remember
that roll of money I showed you? The Benjamins? I lost it.”


“You
did not,” I said. 


“I
left it at the last gas station,” he said. “And don’t call me a liar.”


I
sat up quickly. “I’m sorry, Dean. I didn’t mean to call you that.”


“We’re
in Indianapolis, a hundred miles to Dayton. The gas tank is empty. What are we
going to do, Marylou?”


I
knew what we were going to do.


Dean
must have read it in my eyes, because he nodded with a smile. “Don’t worry.
It’s going to be awesome.”


“I
don’t understand,” Jack said.


Jack
was still inside me. His cock wasn’t quite going limp. Even as some blood left
it, other blood was rushing in—I imagined a traffic jam in his pants, something
like the Indianapolis traffic that had now slowed us to a crawl. Oops! I
pulled my dress up and covered myself again.


I
kissed Jack’s forehead. It was no use delaying any longer. “We need money for
gas.”


“So?”


“So,
Jack, I have a money-maker between my legs.”


“Oh.”


Come
on, Jack. I watched him closely. What he said next would dictate
where our budding romance would lead. Would Jack and Lorelei have a second
date? Would they fuck again? It depended on him.


He
screwed a smile onto his face. “I don’t like it, Lorelei, but it’s our only
hope. Just remember, you’re new to this, so you shouldn’t charge too much.”


The
hell he didn’t like it. He was getting harder inside me by the second. And I
was getting wetter. If I wasn’t careful, we’d end up fucking again and I
wouldn’t earn anything.


“When
I’m whoring, Jack, my name is Marylou.”


We
slid into the last open parking spot at the bus depot. The Cavalier sputtered
and died.


“No
gas,” Dean said with deep satisfaction. He turned to the back seat. It was
magic hour and his gorgeous, regular features were luminous. His eyes were
intense green dares that could provoke me to do anything. Behind his head, the
bus depot glowed in the lowering sunlight, full of seedy promise. 


“Marylou,
there’s a lot on the line. Go in and see if anybody is interested. Jack and I
will discuss which of us wants to pimp you the most.”


With
a welling of idiot emotion, I suddenly felt like I could do anything for these
wonderful guys, down to earning gas money. But I was also a regular college
girl, and I was nervous about this bat-shit insane escapade I was starting.


“Okay,
boys. Here goes nothing.”


I
flashed what I hoped was a dazzling smile and strode away, toward the bus
station. 


A girl must be
open to new experiences. 


* * *


Despite
the full parking lot, the bus depot was largely empty. Even so, I made a scene.
The men inside (it was only men) looked bleary, unkempt, and low-end, just like
me. I checked myself in a glass door and saw smeared lipstick and wind-tossed
hair. 


Still,
I was a hot young woman in a shiny little dress. I was showing a lot of
breast—not just down the front but the sides too. My back was bare down to my
ass. My legs, except for the top few inches, were uncovered. I was
comprehensively open to inspection. 


I
was inspected, all right. Here was a sexy woman clomping past each man in turn
as if she was waiting for something. They stared like I was a winning lottery
number and either smiled back or turned surly when I smiled at them. I think I
preened a little—I’m so vain!


Jack
and Dean followed me. Dean winked and took a seat, clearly enjoying himself.


Jack
looped his arm through mine. “Find one, yet?”


I
wanted things to start happening. I simply nodded at the nearest man.


“Here’s
one,” I said. My voice was husky in a way I hadn’t heard before. 


The
man was young, college-age like we were. He couldn’t take his eyes off me. We
were right in front of him, so I twirled a little. His fascinated eyes roamed
up my legs, over my ass, to my breasts, then face—then back down to start over
again.


“She’s
a handful,” Jack told him. 


“I
believe it,” College Boy said. To my relief, he sounded normal and non-crazy. 


“You
don’t have to take my word for it.”


“Huh?”


Jack
guided me over and pressed me into the seat next to him. College Boy seemed
nervous about that. I turned toward him and stared, perhaps a little too intensely.
I was turned on and steaming like a bachelor pad Jacuzzi, breathing deeply
through wet, messy, fresh-kissed lips. I wanted to memorize his features. In
the first five seconds of sitting close to him I knew I could fuck him.


“Think
of her as a short-term girlfriend,” Jack said. “I have to do something for
about ten minutes, so you keep her company. You can make out with her.” 


“I—what?”
College Boy glanced at me, and I nodded. 


“A
dollar a minute,” Jack added. 


Too
high!
I thought. He’ll never go for it. 


So
help me, a part of me wanted to just work for free until I gained enough
experience.


College
Boy still didn’t move.


“Marylou,”
Jack said, “hold his hand.”


I
took one of his hands in both of mine. He glanced at me tremulously. I loved
that he was nervous. His hand felt strange and hot. I was so turned on. 


“Kiss
his hand,” Jack said.


I
gave it a long kiss on the palm. His fingers curled around my face.


“Isn’t
she great?” Jack asked. “Put his finger in your mouth.”


I
finally had something to suck. I closed my lips over his forefinger and slid
them down to the knuckles, washing his finger with my tongue. I sucked him,
moving his hand in and out, watching his awed expression. 


I
didn’t even know his name. 


I
was such a whore!


“She’s
good at this,” Jack said. “Marylou likes hooking up with guys. Only, we need
gas money.”


“All
I have is ten dollars left,” College Boy said with deep regret. “I just bought
my ticket.” 


I
plied him with more finger blow-job. I tried to be sexy—I wanted this gig!


He
wavered.


“Dollar
a minute?” he asked. “To make out?”


We
had him!


“See
you in ten,” Jack said. He gave me a proud look and turned away. In the
distance, Dean gave me a thumbs-up.


It
wasn’t fucking or sucking, but it was whoring. I slid onto his lap and
wrapped my arms around his neck. He was immediately distracted by my cleavage,
and I had to hook his chin and draw his eyes up.


“Kiss
me, gorgeous,” I whispered.


He
tentatively opened his mouth. I was already hot and ready to go—I could have
swarmed all over him, but that would have probably been terrifying. Instead, I
started with some light kisses that were the right mix of eager and shy.


He
learned fast and kissed me more deeply. His mouth wasn’t fresh, but then I
didn’t want it to be. He was a stranger and I wanted him to taste strange… that
was the turn-on. 


The
kissing turned hot. He realized I was the Full Girlfriend Experience and
didn’t leave his hands on my back. They slid down to my ass and under the hem
of my short dress. His fingers met my skin, sending shivers up my spine.


Then
his hands slid around to my front, intimately learning every curve of my body,
and latched onto my breasts. My mouth was on his so I couldn’t talk, but my
approval came out as a low, needy moan. His hands slid inside my dress. He
palmed my hard nipples. The strange hands felt sensual as they lifted and
squeezed my breasts. 


“You’re
such a young whore,” he gasped. 


“I’m
twenty.”


“You’re
also really cheap.” 


He
knew just the right things to say to me. I grabbed one hand out of my top and
shoved it between my legs. My burning hot pussy met his fingers and exploded
with sensation. He delved into me, and I threw my head back with a gasp. I
opened my legs to give him deeper access—who cared if we were in the middle of
a bus depot? 


I
stretched in his arms, my spine cracking. His fingers worked in me—either he
was very good at this, or I was simply very receptive. My chest popped out of
the dress—that bodice was useless for holding in breasts but perfect for a
hooker. College Boy latched on to my hard nipple and swished it with his
tongue. With nips and licks, he got down to business—sucking deeply as he
finger-banged me. 


I
wanted to be kissing him—this man I didn’t know.


This
man I didn’t know.


I
opened my eyes. The bus depot looked upside-down to my point of view, and the
grimy, trash-strewn linoleum floor was my new sky. Beaten-up chairs filled that
sky, several of them containing strange men. The men watched me with mesmerized
eyes, as if from above, like I was lying beneath them. They met my eyes, some
boldly. Men I didn’t know. 


Men
I could know. 


A
girl could get used to this, I thought, and then my vision turned white. 


College
Boy’s fingers found the right location inside me, with the right balance of
squeezing, rubbing, and tugging. He felt my body tighten and clamped down on my
nipple. 


Orgasm
flooded through me like a warm red wave. I don’t think I made a noise, but it
was no secret what I was feeling. I simply lay in his arms, listening
with a body that had turned completely sensitive. I felt his heartbeat in his
legs, I felt the ridges of his fingers as they slid over my sex, I felt the
wafts of his breath. 


When
I opened my eyes, my vision was spinning. Jack stood next to us, waiting with
his hand out.


College
Boy was still breathing hard when he passed over two five dollar bills. “Worth
it.”


I
glowed with accomplishment and pride. 


“Thank
you, that was amazing,” I said. I pecked him on the cheek.


“Wait—!”
He looked so woeful I had to smile. “You’re going already?” 


“Do
you have more money?” Jack was enjoying being a bad-ass pimp.


“Not
right now… but later?” 


“Then
talk to us later.”


I took his phone
and punched in my email address. “Write me if you’re near College Town. I’m a
dollar a minute. Tell your friends.” 


* * *


Jack
led me away—but not back to Dean. I wanted a moment to covet the money I’d
earned, to look at it and talk about it, but he led me directly to the men’s
restroom.


“Your
next John is here,” he said, pushing through the door.


“Ooh!”
That was more like it. “Some privacy too.”


Jack
gave me a flat smile. “Fucking around in the open like you just did, there
isn’t a person in the bus station who believes you are an undercover cop. I
mean, you were naked and thrashing in that kid’s lap.”


“There
was gas money on the line,” I said.


“This
guy talked to us while you were still coming. You’re his for thirty.”


My
next John.


He
was a tall man in a nondescript trench coat. Under some scruff, he was actually
quite handsome, with planed cheeks and a cleft chin. I thought he looked quite
kissable, in fact. Just like the last guy. 


I
don’t know if that was Marylou’s hooker personality shining through or I was
simply lucky to have three relative hotties (counting Jack) for my first day as
a whore. I assumed they all wouldn’t be this awesome—


He
reached for me and derailed my line of thought. He seemed tentative, as if I
would say no to him somehow. I left Jack’s side and stood in front of him,
posing as he slowly stroked my cheek. 


His
fingers ran through my hair. They traced down my temple, jaw, neck, to the line
of my strap, and then down to my breast and into my cleavage—the simple, lonely
touch made goosebumps break out on my body. I was ready to go again, I was
revving like a glossy muscle car. 


“You’re
simply gorgeous,” he said. “You are bewitching.”


Good
lord, he was French. 


“You’re
beautiful too,” I told him, perhaps a little fervently, but I meant it. I
wanted him, my body wanted him—and there was no doubt that he would have
me. What I liked best about selling myself was the certainty. I knew
something was happening. The Frenchman’s mouth opened, not quite a smile, which
revealed strong teeth. He smelled like cigarettes as he pulled me close. 


Every
different man will have different details, I realized. Each John will have
little things that make them different. 


I
surprised my Frenchman by standing on my toes and kissing him. He slipped his
trench coat to the floor, and then I had his warm torso, in jeans and a
button-up, under my hands. I pulled him close, rubbing my breasts across his chest.
His mouth was strong and knowing. It opened against mine and it somehow felt
like he made a direct connection to the sex between my legs. I pressed against
his lips, deeply hungry, wanting more sensation from him. He gave a flattering
groan.


I
feel the same, Frenchman! He was so different from the College Boy from two minutes
ago, who was different still from Jack. A girl could get used to this variety!
My lips were still sensitive from the earlier make-out sessions, so they picked
up with the Frenchman where the others left off. This third man of my
“professional career” was just another stage in a day-long sex act that was
building to an explosion.


“Your
dress?”


I
pulled it over my head before he finished asking. 


He
lifted me off the ground and I curled my legs around his hips. His mouth slid
down my chest. His tongue left a wet trail that set my skin on fire. When he
landed on a nipple I heaved against him. I wanted to escape the intense
feeling—but dive into it too. 


I
settled on gathering him closer, as if I could control the sensation by
smothering him against me. I clasped him with my legs, scissoring so tightly he
grunted. He couldn’t pull away without wrestling me—but he didn’t want to pull
away.


I
glanced in the mirror and saw Jack standing by the door. He was timing us with
a wristwatch and staring at me with adoration. 


Holy
shit,
I thought. Jack really likes me! 


I
had thought we were having a classroom crush. Put me next to a guy in class, I
can fall in love in an hour and then forget him until the next day. That’s just
the way I’ve always been. I’m especially fun on dates.


Jack
was different. I was obsessing over him even in the off hours. Now here he was,
sharing my dream fantasy with me, glowing with pride. It was mutual. As Marylou
I trusted him. As Lorelei, I craved him.


I
reminded myself that I had responsibilities.


I
turned back to my Frenchman and unbuttoned the top of his shirt. He stopped me:
“Someone might come in and see me.”


I
smiled at that. Double standard much? I unclenched his torso and landed
lightly on the ground.


I
hope I didn’t seem too eager, but I manhandled him into the handicapped stall,
gave Jack wink, and slammed the door behind us. 


Now
in private, he let me open his shirt to reveal the hard, tan body of a laborer.
He had a tattoo of some kind of French army emblem right over his heart. I laid
my face against it and brushed my lips over his detailed chest. I gripped his
sides. He was hot and soft to the touch, but muscled like Adonis. 


One
hand cupped my ass to lift me up, and the other landed on my sex, fingers
working. My sex was like my nipple—ready to go. It was monumentally wet from
what had already been the sexiest day of my life. I held his gaze as he
explored me down there. 


He
opened the folds of my lower lips, and they felt soft as flower petals against
his rough fingers. His callused palms seemed to score my inner thighs, as if I
weren’t flesh but instead some inestimably delicate artwork that shouldn’t be
handled. I wanted to be handled. 


“Tell
me something in French,” I breathed.


“Qu'est-ce
que je ferais sans toi, ma petite?” 


Wow.
For
a moment I could only smile dumbly at him. 


A
girl had to be careful listening to French.


“Let
me suck you,” I said, sliding to my knees. 


I
had his belt open in seconds, and his long, dark cock free in the air a moment
later. I didn’t even take it in my hand—too slow. I caught it in my mouth and
swallowed it whole, pressing my face into his groin. I didn’t stop until his
pubic hairs tickled my lips, and my face pressed against his strong, flat
stomach. 


He
gasped an obscene word and tried to get away—too much sensation maybe. Welcome
to my world, Frenchman! I held him inside me with my fingernails in his
ass, like a threat if he dared to pull away.


The
dick in my mouth affected me like it affected him. For a moment I was nothing
but throat. Girls can go into a blow-job trance if they’re not careful, and I
felt it beckoning me. I loved being in the zone. Heat, saliva, rhythm—I could
come before the man did if I wasn’t careful. I told myself to stay
professional. 


The
Frenchman filled me without any extra space. The whole man was inside me: this
lean, handsome ex-solider from France, who had no backstory, but was overly
modest about nudity and had epic bedroom eyes. I laved the root of his cock,
and he thrashed against the door. I felt connected to his every movement down
to the smallest shiver. I could fucking read his mind through his cock. 


I
must be the best whore ever. Cock Whisperer.


Eventually,
of course, I had to breathe. 


I
pulled off and gasped, but he plunged forward again. I wasn’t expecting this
and choked a little—which he liked. Time for his revenge. He grabbed my
head and pumped my face—hard. His flat, veined stomach slid in front of
my vision like it was on hydraulics. I choked and tried to clear my throat, and
that made me gag. I saw his bedroom eyes light up at my discomfort, and then I
didn’t mind it so much. He was digging me. 


“Putain!” he gasped,
staring down at me. Whore. 


I
knew that word in most languages.


I
watched him for signals through teary eyes. When he decided to switch, I was
ready. He pulled out and I stood up, coughing. He spun me around and held my
hips with strong fingers that seemed to sink into my womb. He lifted me high,
until my toes left the floor and I hung off the top of the stall with a
precarious grip. I waited…


“Moment,”
he said. He dropped me.


Fucking
condoms. 


His
cock was sheathed in about eight seconds but that was about a century past my
preferred deadline. He finally plunged himself into my sex, and it was like I
had tripped into a hot-tub. Heat and lust exploded through me like I was hit by
a libido bomb. I cried out and heard Jack step forward on the other side of the
stall. Then he detected the pleasure in my next moan and dropped out of angry
pimp mode (but it was nice to know he was there).


The
Frenchman’s hands shifted and I actually screamed. Somehow he had found the
precise position I needed. His cock rubbed a new location in my canal, and
everything I had thought was sensation snuffed out like a candle in a
forest fire.


“Oui,” my Frenchman
gasped, sounding smug. He clenched his hands to freeze my torso and pounded me
from the new angle. “Le point G, putain. Le petite zone vaginale.”


It
sounded damn sexy to me, whatever he said. I was all about my building orgasm,
which was now a self-feeding maelstrom of desire and heat that laid waste to my
language centers. Who knew? Maybe I’d speak French by the end of this.


I
forgot to hold myself up and simply flopped against the wall. It was a bus
depot so it wasn’t the cleanest surface: I didn’t care. I breathed against it
with a wide-open mouth, my teeth clattering against the “for a good time call…”
graffiti each time my Frenchman plunged into my sex. I would have licked the
entire bathroom clean if he’d demanded it—I was delirious with growing
sensation and not thinking straight.


The
Frenchman felt it too. His movements turned jangly in a way I recognized from
all men. He was building to his own explosion, and just the knowledge that he
was using me for this sent me over the edge. 


My
last cry sounded sexy even to me—a throaty squeal, then a high whine that ran
out of air… Lights exploded in my eyes. 


My
horrible, dirty new job. 


This
disgusting stall in a men’s room. 


The
stranger using my body to get himself off. 


I
was fabulously lewd. I was easy and available, and deeply in love with whatever
man was closest. In real life I was a good girl, but now I had this new thing
I could do. I could become a cheap, low-life whore whenever I wanted. 


These
thoughts combined with the hands on my pelvis and the unflinching, friction-hot
cock battering my pussy from behind. My body went cold, and the orgasm bloomed
like a time-lapse flower between my legs. Sensation after sensation peeled out
of me and refracted through my body. The surges built like a storm system that
hit my mental coastline and wiped out all thought.


I
must have died for a second. I didn’t feel like I had a body. I was nothing but
that ring of flesh around the Frenchman’s cock. I squeezed it as hard as I
could, being a brain-damaged whore, and felt his shaft swell. I was
the Cock Whisperer! I felt the deliveries spurt up his shaft. I was a
receptacle for his cum.


He
cried out and jetted into me. My feet kicked the air. His body shook, and my
ass was so tight against his groin that my body shook too. Beads of
perspiration spattered the floor. I wanted to feel him fill me with seed. I
wanted that goddamn condom to break but it held. 


“Fuck
yes,” were my first words, when I returned to sanity.


The
Frenchman breathed against my shoulder. He leaned against me without strength,
and I was pressed fully against the wall of the stall. I slid a little because
of my sweat. My feet weren’t touching the ground, but I was slowly lowering as
his cock shrank out of my vagina.


“Merci,” he said and
stood. He pulled off his condom and was about to flush it when I stopped him.


“I
want to keep this,” I told him. “It’s my trophy.”


He
gave the first smile I saw on his face. It looked like a stranger there, but
cute nonetheless. “I wish you were my trophy. Maybe I see you again?”


“Can
you get to College Town?” I gave him my email address.


He
gave me a slow, tender kiss, which I let myself enjoy. “Ma belle,” he
murmured and left the stall. 


When
I was able to walk, I followed him. My Frenchman was gone, but there were three
ten-dollar bills on the floor by my crumpled dress. I added the knotted-off
condom full of French sperm. I turned to Jack to ask him to take a picture with
his phone. 


Jack
wasn’t alone. 


Dean
was there too, with a lit cigarette and a hungry look on his face.


Next
to them was another stranger—an older man, white-haired, with a pot belly. He
was expensively dressed. In contrast to his wrinkles, he had a wishful young
smile as he stared at my naked, sweat-streaked, and probably grimy body. I
couldn’t help but smile back.


“Marylou,
you’re a big hit,” said Jack, his eyes devouring me. 


“I
would love a few minutes of your time,” the sexy older man said, “to help me
remember what my twenties were like.”


Done.



A
girl loves flattery. 


I
walked up to him. The scrutiny from three men at once made me feel slinky and
sexy as I walked.


I
gave the old man a lingering kiss—delicately at first, and then more
passionately when I realized he was as solid as my other men. There was nothing
fragile or geriatric about him. 


He
wore cologne, and for the first time in my life I really loved cologne. I
was going to be taken by a sophisticated man with expensive cologne.


“This
is going to be good,” the man said, when I pulled away to let him breathe.


A girl’s
thoughts exactly. 


* * *


Whoring
sounds easy, but it’s exhausting!


Forty
minutes and two Johns later, I was spent, and Dean led me alone into the
parking lot. I was over-fucked and teetering in my shoes. I knew what I looked
like and I liked how I smelled: cologne, cigarettes, desperation, and cum—a
potent fragrance that would never wash out of my memory.


“This
car isn’t mine,” he said, opening the door.


“No
shit, Dean.”


“I
was buying pills from the dude who owned this car. He decided to steal my money
and keep his pills. I was fine with that. But then he pulled his gun out and
sprayed bullets. It was fucking insane, Lorelei. I was so scared. He tried to
shoot me but I grabbed the gun and bent his arm back, and then he shot again
and hit himself. It was a bad scene. I jumped in his car and came to find you.”


I
merely sat. I was unable to understand what he was telling me.


“If
anybody asks you,” he added, “tell them exactly what I said. Don’t make
yourself an accessory. I’m going to prison, unless I can get self-defense.”


“Oh,
Dean.” I finally started crying.


“No—this
is okay. I need to stop being an addict. I need my GED. I’ll rehabilitate. This
is a good thing.”


I
knew the odds against all of that. “Dean…”


He
put a finger on my lips. “Before I turn myself in, I wanted to tie up all my
loose ends.”


“I’m
a
loose end?” 


“In
every sense of the word,” he said, which made us laugh. “Lorelei, you’ve been
dropping hints about your whore fantasy ever since high school. You loved every
second of this trip. Tell me I’m wrong.”


I
shook my head. A girl wasn’t going to start lying at this point. 


“My fantasy was to
finally see you sell yourself. It’s weird, but it works for me. It was worth
all the trouble.” 


He
gave me an ardent kiss, and God help me, I wanted to follow up on it. I wasn’t
thinking too clearly just then. After more than an hour in the bus depot men’s
room, my solution to everything seemed to be sex. 


“Why
did you bring Jack?” I asked. “Why was he my first customer? You had the whole
world to pick from.”


“Jack
was crucial, Lorelei. He knows everything. I showed him your diary last week.” 


“You
what now?”


“Yeah.
After we made that scene in the restaurant and had our fun. You were sleeping
so I went looking for him. I was going to pound his face for dating you.
Instead, when I found him, we talked. He’s a nice guy, Lorelei, and I
apparently get off on setting you up with guys.”


“You’d
be a great pimp,” I murmured. 


“Jack
really likes you. I think he likes your go-get-‘em attitude.”


“He
read my diary,” I repeated. My diary was full of—oh, crap.


Dean
watched my conflict with transparent delight. 


“He’s
on board with your abnormal fantasies, Lorelei. He’s obviously as perverted as
you are. He won’t hit you during sex, though. He didn’t like you with the black
eye.”


“Black
eyes are hard to explain anyway.” I kissed Dean and gave him another hug. “I
know we have a weird relationship, but you understand me, Dean. You were always
the asshole I needed.”


“Time
to graduate to nice guys,” he said softly.


We
sat for a moment and then he shook me. “Thanks to you, we have $130 to get us
to Dayton. Go get Jack. I’ll drop you guys off at Ohiopalooza before I turn
myself in.”


I
nodded, unsure what I was feeling. Elated? Sad? Relieved?


“One
last time on the road.”



[bookmark: four_minutes]FOUR MINUTES


Theo Fenraven


 


They didn’t
“meet cute.” Their eyes locked across a crowded smoky room that smelled of
booze, sweat, and desperation, and after the requisite two drinks at the bar
and exchange of basic information, Ad took Ben home.


“What the hell
kind of name is Ad?” Ben asked, groping him in the taxi.


“Short for
Adair. I guess Mom was hoping I’d be famous one day.”


“All parents
hope their kids will be famous one day. So, are you?”


“Fuck, no… but
you are.”


“I know.” 


Ad had
recognized him right away. 


They spent the
night rolling around in sheets from Walmart. They saw each other again the next
night, and then Ben flew off to NYC, where he had meetings scheduled. 


* * *


Ad was in bed
watching a movie when Ben called. “How’s New York?”


“Great. How’s
Chicago?” 


“Cold. Why’d you
call?” Hearing from Ben again was the last thing he’d expected.


“Was reading
something that made me think of you: The Science of Love.”


“That reminded
you of me?”


“It’s an article
online. There are three stages of love: lust, attraction, and attachment.”


Ad laughed. “Let
me guess… we’re at stage one.”


“Actually, it’s
an interesting article. At the end… hang on… it says, How to Fall in Love
and then lists three things. Number one, find a complete stranger. Two, reveal
to each other intimate details about your lives for half an hour. Three, stare
deeply into each other’s eyes without talking for four minutes.”


“Are you
serious?”


“The article is,
yeah. A psychologist has been studying why people fall in love. Following those
three steps, many of his couples felt deeply attracted after thirty-four
minutes. Two subjects got married later.”


Ad said, “So
you’re not just a pretty face.”


“Surprised to
find I also have a brain?”


“Absolutely
flabbergasted, and utterly delighted.” 


* * *


The next night,
they were on the phone again. 


“What are you
doing?” Ben asked.


“Putting on eye
makeup.”


There was a long
pause. “Do that a lot?”


“I’m going out.
I was in the mood.” Peering into the bathroom mirror, Ad smudged the shadow
under his left eye. “You’re an actor. You wear makeup all the time.”


“Only on a set.
Send me a picture?”


“Sure. Gotta go
now.” 


* * *


Two days passed
before Ad heard from him again. 


“Nice picture.
While looking at it, I revealed intimate things about myself for half an hour
and then stared into your made-up eyes for four minutes.”


“Did you feel
deeply attracted?”


“Depends. What
would you call jacking off afterward?”


“I’d say you’re
still in the lust stage.”


“Why don’t we
change that. Come visit me in New York. I’ll be here for another couple of
weeks.”


“I have work.
Also, you and sharks, man.”


Ad almost heard
him puzzling that out, and then Ben was laughing. “We both have to keep moving,
true, but what does that have to do you with visiting me?”


Ad’s grin faded.
“What’s the point, Ben? We had a good time and moved on.”


“What if there’s
more?”


Ad hesitated. What
if there was? 


* * *


They talked
every night for the next week. Their thirty minutes of revealing intimate
things about themselves stretched out over days instead.


“I’m going back
to Los Angeles tomorrow,” Ben said. “I could layover in Chicago.”


What the hell. “Okay.” 


* * *


Ben was at Ad’s
place for twelve hours. They barely left the bedroom.


They were eating
delivery pizza out of a box, sheets pulled to their waist. Ad had turned up the
heat but Ben was still chilled. 


“Ever thought of
moving?” Ben asked, thumbing tomato sauce off his perfect beard-stubbled chin.


“All the time.”


“Consider Los
Angeles.”


Ad shook his
head. “Not even on my list. Too expensive.”


“Chicago’s not
cheap.”


“It is for me.”
Ad gestured at the room. “I live simply.”


“I noticed.” Ben
grabbed another piece, still hungry. “I know tons of people there. I could take
care of you.”


Inwardly, Ad
bristled. “No, thanks. I like taking care of myself.”


“I only meant
I’d introduce you to some people, get you started.”


“I know what you
meant.”


They didn’t talk
about it again that night. 


* * *


The next
morning, after breakfast and a shower, they crawled back into bed for a
farewell fuck. Afterward, Ben made sure they were facing each other, their
heads propped on pillows. Ad waited for him to say something. When he didn’t,
Ad got it and laughed.


“You’re doing
that staring thing.”


Ben’s grin was
short-lived. “Let’s try it, see if it works.”


“Want me to set
a timer?”


Ben fought a
chuckle. “Be serious. We’re doing science here.”


“Yeah, okay.”


Turned out,
looking into someone’s eyes for four minutes without saying a word was a deeply
intimate thing and very difficult to do. Ad never joked about it again. 


* * *


Ben’s calls to
Ad continued from the west coast. “Are you thinking about my offer?”


“What, about
moving out there?”


“I own a
production company. I could use someone with your talent.”


“You’re barely
acquainted with my talents.”


“Well, I know
you deep throat beautifully. I’m getting hard now just thinking about it.”


“Still in the
lust stage, I see.”


Ben laughed. 


* * *


Ad found himself
thinking about Ben more and more often, and that was both exhilarating and
disconcerting.


Apparently, Ben
felt the same way. “I want to touch you,” he said one day. 


Ad tried to joke
his way past it. “Once they perfect holographic Skype, you can.”


Ben’s laugh was
wry. “I’d rather have a teleporter.”


“That would be
cool, but they’ll never do it. Airline lobbyists would scream bloody murder.”
Ad was at work. He looked out the window. “It’s snowing.”


“Eighty here.”


He sighed. “Too
expensive.”


“What do you
want, Ad? Tell me.”


“Peace in our
time? The perfect steak? Underwear that supports without riding up the crack of
my ass?”


Ben whispered it
this time. “What do you want?”


Ad closed his
eyes, and when that wasn’t enough, covered them with one hand. “Everything. I
want… everything.”


“I can give you
that.”


Ad swallowed
hard. “Attraction phase, huh?” 


* * *


Two years later.


Ad and Ben were
sitting on the deck of their beach house, eating dinner and watching the surf
roll in.


“You know,” Ad
said reflectively, sipping imported beer, “this all goes back to that night you
visited me in Chicago, when you made me look into your eyes for four minutes.”


Ben smiled.
“Yup. We made it to number three.”


“Attachment.” Ad
picked up his fork, his new gold wedding band flashing in the sunlight.
“Science is a wonderful thing.”



[bookmark: internet_dating_bites]INTERNET
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My old college friends were meeting boys on the internet,
falling in love for a couple of months, swearing off it, then dating three guys
at once. They finally coerced me into setting up a profile, giggling over my
shoulder as I filled it out. After I finished, they edited it and made my dull
life sound fun.


I’d talked to a few guys, but we never got around to
making plans. Jamie was direct. He wanted to get a beer with me Monday at the
bar down the street.


I stared at my clothes. The only thing I wanted to wear
were my socks. Long and white, they looked very Harajuku with my black ballet
flats. I needed to get some tonight. If not sex, a good old-fashioned high
school groping. In the end, I opted for a tight black tank-top—more like a
fancy wife-beater—and a little black skirt.


“So, generically slutty,” I said to myself, looking in the
mirror. I thought about putting on jewelry, looked at the clock, and brushed my
hair instead.


I hurried down the street. From a block away I could see
my date waiting for me. He was
leaning against the wall with all the pedestrians gawking at him.


A cocky grin declared him well aware of his beauty. His
age hadn’t been specified, and coming near, he was one of those men caught
between twenty and fifty. He kept his tight curly hair  short. Combined with his
height, flashing white smile, and 8-rock black skin, he looked like he stepped straight out of
Vogue. He wore a loose white linen shirt and pants, and a finely wrought gold
chain.


My first blind date was an absolute stud. To soothe my
nerves I drank my first
beer too quickly. Jamie dazzled me with his smile when I belched.


The man could drink, downing two for my every one. The way
his beers left him unaffected
made me wonder if he wasn’t an alcoholic. If he did have a drinking problem, he
fell into the category of high functioning addict. He asked me about my job, my
parents, my school, the normal routine.
When he talked about himself, he only told funny vignettes. After the
third drink, which I should have declined, he insisted on seeing me home.


We walked down the dark streets to my apartment. He smelled good, a warm amber
scent with a touch of masculine sweat. I turned my head to gaze at his profile:
his full lips, his broad flat nose, his high noble brow. The booze loosened my
mind and I wondered what he looked like naked. I was getting wet walking beside
him. His eyes glinted gold in the dark. Maybe I’d get some tonight. That would
be nice.


When we started up the walk to my place, he stated, “This
looks like a crack house.”


“Yeah.” The porch light never worked and one of the front windows was boarded up. Suddenly he was behind me, his scent
enveloping me.


“I had fun, Maria.” His warm breath touched my neck.


I turned around. He was so close, my breast brushed
against his arm. I stood on my tiptoes to kiss him. He stooped to press his
mouth to mine, and as his tongue prodded at my lips, he prodded me into the
foyer.


“Mind if I come up for a minute?” he asked, taking my hand
and massaging the meat between my thumb and forefinger.


“Sure.” He pinched and I jerked my hand away. I thought of
him looking at my ass as I walked up the stairs in my short skirt. Turning a
corner, I was disappointed to find him staring instead at the ornate banister.
I unlocked the door and then fumbled with a floor
lamp.


Jamie stopped my hand. “That won’t be necessary, my little
gazelle.”


I snorted. “I think you've got the wrong animal.”


“Would you prefer to be a zebra, or a sleek fat rat?” he
asked, and his long arms wrapped around me, pulling my back to his chest. He
dipped his face to my throat and licked my neck. I fell back into him, and he
worried my skin with his teeth.


I tried to pull away.
I said, “Hey, I
mark really easily. Can you not give me a bunch of hickeys?” He didn’t budge as I struggled, his arms a
vice around my waist, his mouth nipping at my skin. “Hey, Jamie, let me go.” My
voice was breathy, fear constricting my throat.


He did and I staggered forward onto my knees. “My tasty
little rat, where will you go?”


In the dark, I scrabbled on the floor for something, anything,
I could use as a weapon. My hands closed over a screwdriver and I held it in
front of me. “What... what’re
you gonna do?” My blood stopped like ice in my veins. It was useless to scream;
the building might as well be a crack house.


“I’m going to drink your blood, all of it. You will die so I can live.” No emotion
touched his voice. He knocked the tool from my hand, clutching me to his chest.
Cold leaked from his skin.


A part of me always knew my life would end some incredibly
stupid way. Killed by an internet vampire definitely fit the bill. I’d had shit
luck my whole life, why should my death be any different? Fuck, all I'd wanted
was for someone to touch me and for it to feel good. I sank farther into him and cried.


“Straight to begging for your life, no calling me a
monster, no praying to your god?” Jamie whispered.


My heart juddered in my chest; my legs ran liquid. Still,
I managed to shake my head.


“No, you won’t beg for your life?” His arms tightened. “I
rather like that part.”


“That’s not why I’m crying,” I said. “Honestly, if I
didn’t get eaten by a vampire, I’d just
end up falling down the stairs, or getting hit by a bus, or something
stupid.” I sniveled on his chest, staining his clean shirt with snot and tears.
“It’s just, I haven’t gotten laid since college, that’s five years. Fuck man,
that’s no way to go.”


He let me go, threw his head back, and just howled. He
held his sides and chortled.


“Great, even better, my murderer is laughing in my face.”
As his peals of laughter washed over me, my head cleared, and I leapt for the
door.


Jamie was faster. “You’re not escaping.”


I scowled at him.


“Now that we’re done with this nonsense, are you ready to
die?”


“No.” I dropped to my knees, tore open his pants, and
stuffed his flaccid cock in my mouth.


“Oh,” he said.


I sucked on him, stretching his long dick out, and by the
time I went down again it was growing hard. He collapsed against the door with
a thump. “It’s been five hundred years since I thought about my dick,” he
murmured, and he touched my face.


His cock hardened under my ministrations. It had to be ten
inches and thick as a soda can with a cowl of flesh at its tip. I could face
death with a sense of peace on the other end of this thing. I ran my teeth
gently up and down the ridge on the underside, flicking my tongue everywhere as
I moaned. The last cock I’d get to gobble—I might as well enjoy it and perform
with finesse. I fondled his balls. I pulled back his foreskin and rubbed the
broad head of his dick on my lips.


His hands gripped my shoulders, pulling me off him. My
legs dangled off the ground as he scrutinized me. His gleaming gold eyes were
wide, his face open,
curious. “Okay,” he said. “You asked nicely enough. I’ll fuck you before I eat
you, although I’m not in the habit of playing with my food.”


He set me down, cupped my cheek in his hand, and pressed
his mouth to mine. I wrapped my arms around his shoulders, touching his hair as
our tongues wreathed around one another. Anything to make this more normal.
Jamie returned my enthusiasm, willing to play along.


We awkwardly shuffled to my bedroom, and he pushed me onto
the bed. “I liked what you were doing before, but I think it can be improved
upon.” He grasped my shirt and tore it from me, then ripped off my bra. Next,
he shredded my skirt and panties. My socks gave him pause, and he slowly peeled
them off. As the sticky air of the apartment touched my hips, my
thighs, my pussy, I oozed.


“You really do need to be fucked. Why don’t you lay your
twat down on my lips and go back to sucking my cock?” He lay back and I
clambered on top. “Hey rat, I don’t need to breathe, so feel free to fuck my
face.”


I didn’t need further prompting. Clamping his head between
my thighs, I worked his huge dick into my mouth. His tongue writhed hot all
over me, teasing my lips, my hole, flickering around my clit but not touching
it. I ground my hips into his face,
seeking relief. He
chuckled, his mouth vibrating pleasantly on my pussy.


I whined on his cock. My frustration I took out on the
crown, licking and rubbing it against my teeth. I opened my mouth wide, and
forced his dick deep into my throat. Bobbing up and down, I massaged his taint
with the flat of my hand.


His tongue stopped moving as his balls tightened and his
cock pulsed, filling my mouth. His cum had a copper tang to it. I milked every
last drop, licking it off as I squeezed. His body convulsed under me, and then he pulled me back onto his mouth. I lay my
cheek on his thigh as he finally licked my tender bud. My legs trembled when he
sucked my clit past his teeth and into his mouth, palpating it with his tongue.
He thrust his fingers inside me. I came in his mouth, my body twitching with
pleasure. He gave a pleased grunt as I collapsed onto him.


“That was fun,” he said. “I should seduce my prey more
often.”


I shuddered.


“Don’t worry, my precious pest, it won’t hurt.” He stroked
my back, and I felt him
growing hard again. He rolled me off him and shed his clothes. All I saw were
his gold eyes and white smile. “Flip onto your belly.”


I settled on my stomach, and he lay on top of me. He
parted my knees, and his massive cock dripped onto my ass. Jamie rubbed the
head of his dick up and down my slit, and I pressed back into him.


“So eager,” he said in my ear, his hand working beneath me
to grip my breast. He licked my shoulders while he continued to torment me.
Each stroke of his tongue filled me with fire. He
licked my spine, and it felt like warm water rushing to the juncture
between my legs. “Your cunt smells wonderful.” He brought his cock right
outside my entrance.


“Please,” I begged, arching my hips to take him.


With a moan, he pushed the head of his dick into my pussy.
He inched himself into me—in fact, I would say he was a tender lover. My body stretched
to fit him, and, wet as I was, it still hurt. Tears fell from my eyes,
and I buried my face in the bed.


“Savor the pain, it is the last of your life,” Jamie said, and then thrust himself in me up to the hilt.


I cried out as he pounded into me. The muscles of my twat
clenched in another quick orgasm.
He didn’t pause, just kept sliding that monster dick in and out. He started
chewing on my neck again with little animal noises, mewling and grunting. My
mind focused on the cock slamming into me, making me come again and again. I
moaned, my body gripped his dick, and each thrust sent frissons through me
until finally I released in wave after wave of pleasure.


“Oh,” Jamie moaned as his hips reached a jackhammer pace.


His fangs sank into my neck, a stinging pain. A flutter of
fear drowned under the blood pounding in my ears. My body felt warm and soft,
and far away I felt Jamie surging into me.


“You taste so sweet...” were the last words I heard as my
life faded away.


* * *


I groaned, blood
pounding in my ears. A strange euphoria clouded my mind. Jamie held me. I wasn’t
dead. “Thank you, master,” I murmured before I could think.


Master? Why did I call Jamie my master?


“You’re welcome, my little rat,” he said. “I was looking
at your body, thinking it was a pity I’d never be able to enjoy your sweet
mouth again, when it occurred to me how foolish I was being, so I changed you.”
The words sounded rehearsed, like he’d been lying beside me, waiting for me to
rouse.


“Changed me?” The panic that welled up in me was soothed
by his hand on my face.


“Yes. You’re now a vampire, my vampire to be specific.”
His cock was hard and hot against my back, and I wanted to stuff him down my
throat.


I rolled over to caress my master.


“I love your enthusiasm, but we should go soon. We’re more
noticeable in the daylight, those that can stand it. We don’t glitter or
anything,” he said, retrieving his clothes, “but it’s hard to hide that we’re
not human.”


I grabbed a pair of panties, and as I bent over to put
them on, his hand caressed my ass. With a smile I shifted one leg forward to
reveal my still flushed twat.


“It’s so strange, I can’t remember the last time I felt
lust,” he said, one finger slipping inside me.


I froze as he idly fucked me, and then moaned when his
finger withdrew. I saw it disappear between his thick lips as he cleaned it of my
juices.


“Don’t worry, we’ll have plenty of time to fool around
when we get back to my house. Now, is there anything you must have from this
place?” The way he said it, taking in the clutter, he thought it doubtful.


I opened my jewelry box and put on my favorite necklace.
The focal was made of a speckled brown stone streaked with opal, strung on
braided twine with haphazard clusters of round blue beads. It looked perfect
with my black scoop neck dress, and I wanted to be perfect for my master.


“I think you’re prettiest without your clothes,” he said,
answering my thoughts.


“Can you—”


“Read your mind? I have a general idea of what’s going on
in your head.”


I put on a bra, pulled my dress over my head, and turned
to where he sat on my
bed.


“Why didn’t you wear that last night?” he asked. “It looks
much better than that tiny skirt
and tank-top you had on.”


“Because I was horny, master.”


“Call me Jamie. You are to be my consort, it’s more
appropriate you use my name.” He chuckled. “Saved by hormones. Are you ready?
No, you need shoes? Well hurry up, it’s nearly six.”


I crawled around looking for my sandals, and I felt his eyes on me. I wasn’t tired or hung over. In
fact, I couldn’t remember the last time
I'd felt this good.


“Yes, it’s nice being a vampire,” he said. “It’s even
nicer being my vampire. I’m one of the oldest, and I have power.” His
eyes were warm and brown in the morning light. “There are vampires hundreds of
years old that don’t have the strength of you in your infancy.” The way he
spoke, he was proud of his handiwork.


As we left, he took my hand. From murderer to boyfriend,
all it took was sucking his dick.


“Don’t sell yourself short, pet,” he said. “Most women
lose their wits, while you kept your head well enough to get the one last thing
you wanted before you died.” He led me down a back street to his car, a shiny
white Aston Martin.


“Nice car,” I said as he opened my door.


“Thanks.” He pulled out into the nearly deserted street.


“Will there be...
other vampires?” I asked, my stomach doing flip-flops at the thought of
having to deal with a vampire court.


“They’re subservient to me.” He laid his hand on my knee,
and calm radiated through me. “I won’t lie.
I expect some of them to be jealous. You don’t have to worry about them
until tonight. Most fall asleep as soon as the sun rises.”


“So, the myths are true?”


“Some of them,” he said. “Put a stake through my heart,
and I'd laugh. At my age, I would need to be cut to pieces and burned.”


I frowned at the thought of someone hurting my master.
“Who would do such an awful thing?”


“Someone who protested
me eating a woman once a week,” he replied, flashing me his brilliant
smile.


“Oh.” I thought about my own life flowing into him. “But,
wolves eat deer, is it really that different?”


“It’s been several millennium since I made a vampire, but
I don’t recall him having such blind devotion to my kind the next day.” Jamie
laughed. “He spent years protesting my diet.”


As he spoke, I realized I had justified my own murder.
These thoughts, these feelings, were not my own. My chest tightened in a panic
attack.


Jamie squeezed my knee. “Hey, Maria, take a deep breath.
These feelings will fade. You’re newly made.” I squirmed in the seat as his
hand crept up my thigh. “Most new vampires like to sit in their masters’ laps,
gazing into their eyes.”


“What about the man you turned?”


“Darius?” he said. “He was no different, it was awkward.
But, either I turned him, or I let him die. He’d been a friend to me in a
foreign city. He was loyal, and he kept my secrets.”


“Will I meet him?”


“I imagine he’ll be waiting up for me.” He pulled his
phone out of his pocket. “I’m surprised he hasn’t called. Then again, I’ve
stayed out all night before.”


A silence settled over
us. Jamie was smiling about something, and I was happy he was happy. He
mentioned neophyte vampires curling up in their masters’ laps, and I wanted to
lay my head down on his so I could smell his rich cologne and feel his heat.


He lifted his arm, and I lay down, my nose pressed against
his cock.


“Do you mind if I listen to
music?” he asked, and his lap vibrated as he spoke.


“No, of course not.” I couldn’t imagine why he would ask.
What else would I want to listen to besides his music? An orchestra cued and a
woman started singing. “You listen to opera?”


“Yes,” he said. “La Traviata, it’s about a fallen
woman. It starts out joyous, at a party, and ends with our heroine’s tragic
death. We should be home by then.”
He stroked my hair, and I nuzzled his crotch. With a laugh he pushed me
away. “I know stories may have led you to believe I could concentrate on
driving while you blew me, but I assure you Maria, your head in my lap is all
the distraction I can bear.”


I relaxed, content to have his hand moving over me.


“You’re the generally good-natured sort, aren’t you?”


“Yes.”


“You know, if I hadn’t been so hungry, I would have just
kissed your cheek and left,” he said. “Sometimes I feel sorry for the girls I
eat, and you were one of them.”


“Thank you, master.” I rubbed my cheek on his legs,
glowing with the thought he liked me enough to feel bad about killing me. “God,
I feel like a puppy.”


He ruffled my hair. “You do. Your emotions are pure
adoration,” he said. “Don’t worry, my precious vermin, we’ll argue, and kiss
and make up.”


After that, I drifted off to the swelling opera and his finger
moving over my brow.


“Wake up Maria, we’re home.”


I sat up and yawned, stretching. My body was different,
less clumsy. I sat, wiggling my fingers, until Jamie opened my door. We had
pulled up outside a weathered stone
 mansion. Jamie took my arm as we strode up the  front stairs. The Breakers, a summer home I
toured, sprang to mind. My six year-old self had been enchanted by the place,
and I begged my parents to take us there again.


“I’m glad you like it,” he said. “The Surf, my very own
scaled down version of the Vanderbilt
home. The only thing it lacks is a charming view of the sea.”


The heavy front doors were made of dark carved wood. Jamie
opened them with a gentle tug. My
childhood memories of a white iced palace solidified into cream columns and a
red carpet leading up a great stair. A man sat on the bottom steps, reading.


“Jafari, you’re...” The man dropped his book and gaped at
us.


“Darius, Maria,” Jamie said gesturing, “Maria, Darius. I’m
tired. Park the car for me, will you?” He threw Darius the keys and led me up
the stairs.


I heard the man mumble, “He brought home a woman. I wouldn’t have expected that
in a million years.”


I felt awkward standing beside this majestic vampire,
guided by his firm hand. As we approached his bedroom—I had no doubt his door
was the one with the African art standing outside—I began to tremble. What if I
didn’t please him? What if it was the thrill of the hunt that had made him like me?


“You do please me. Now let’s
get those clothes off you.”


We moved in a flash. Everything settled around me, and we
stood in front of a four poster bed draped in
gold. He grabbed my chin and cunt, and as he kissed me, he bit my lip. “I
cannot decide which I want more, this,” he growled, licking my lips. “Or this,” he finished, rubbing my twat.


“Both,” I said, leaning into him.


“Such a clever little rat. Take off your pretty necklace
first. I don’t want to
break it.” He gathered my hair in his hands and pushed me to sit on his bed. I
undid the silver clasp and set my necklace on his nightstand.


The whole room was cluttered with art, from primitive
masks to over a hundred paintings. There were slave markets and negro princes
painted by every major school of western art. With my new eyes, I could make
out the details of the brushstrokes. Jamie stood in front of me, and I sensed his approval. He wanted
me to see something.


A dizzying array of paintings, their frames crowding each
other, all depicting at least one black person, standing in the foreground or
lurking in the back. There had to be a reason for the chaos. A large mirror hung on a wall
and seeing the room reflected in its surface, I realized he was posing in every
painting.


“These all have you in them,” I said and he nodded.


With the
stunning portraits scattered about, I don’t know how I missed him. A pair
of life-sized sculptures stood in a corner, one black, one white. I wanted
to touch them, because I was shy about touching Jamie. He was rich and ancient,
and that had to add up to being powerful. And I was, what?
Someone who floated through life?


He took a step away from me. “This isn’t a museum, you can
touch the art.”


I made my way to the statues, and he told me, “They’re
made of marble and ebony, Grecian and Victorian. They’re also my favorites. You
have a good eye.”


I stood in front of the marble Jamie.  Thousands of years ago, he looked like a Greek demigod. A gilded wreath of
laurel crowned his brow, and he held a lyre. Even rendered in stone, his smile
was familiar. I touched the cold lips, and behind me Jamie purred.


His hand skimmed up the back of my leg, sending shivers
through my skin. I trailed my hand down the statue’s throat, and he moved
closer to me, his hand cupping around my thigh, just below my ass. I slipped my
hand lower, and his slipped higher. I arched my back, bringing my nipples
against the marble and my ass more firmly into his hand.


He fell to his knees behind me, tearing off my underwear.
He licked me from my clit to my quivering asshole, back and forth, until my
knees trembled. “Jamie, I can’t come if you make me stand here. I’m too afraid
I’ll break your beautiful statue.”


Whirling me around, he picked me up by my thighs, resting
my cunt over his cock. He held me tighter as I bucked against him. His tongue
was in my mouth, and as I sucked it, my fangs slid in.


“Go ahead and gnaw on me with your new teeth.”


I bit his lip, and honey coated my tongue. I moaned,
suckling his lip. He pressed me to the bed and pulled my dress over my head.
Jamie stripped, revealing the tight cords of his muscles, then he was over me,
rubbing his throat to my mouth. “Do you want me to drink from you, master?”


“Yes, and I’m going to impale you with my cock while you
take your fill. Bite me.”


I rubbed his throbbing vein with my lips as his dick
pushed at my entrance. I sank my teeth into him, and he thrust himself home.
His blood poured down my
throat like ambrosia, and
I was lost in the sensation of his life flowing into me. His heart faltered, a
skip, and I stopped. A fatigue suffused his limbs, and I didn’t want my master
to be weak.


“Take a little more,” he said. “I’m going to have to feed
today regardless. Besides, in a weakened state, I’m still stronger than any
vampire here.”


I flicked my tongue over the blood smeared on his neck.
“Do you like it when I nibble on you?” I asked, coyly rolling his blood vessel
between my teeth.


In reply, his hips picked up their rhythm and he pushed my
leg against my chest, allowing him to pound the back of my pussy. Gripping his
hair, I held him to my mouth and bit again. This time I drew long slow mouthfuls,
lapping at the wound between breaths.


“Yes, that’s perfect. I want you to come on my cock while
I rub your clit.”


“Yes, master,” I said.


“I love hearing you say that with my dick pummeling you and my blood on your
lips.”


His fingers blurred on my clit, and as I threw my head
back, blood sprayed from my mouth. My legs pumped in the air and I grunted. I
came, waves of pleasure rippling over me as my pussy fluttered on his cock.


“I’m going to fuck your mouth,” he said, and nimbly moved
to straddle my face, my twat still pulsing. With one hand I held the base of
his cock, the other rubbed my clit, seeking another release. Jamie fucked my
face while reaching back to dip his fingers in my twat. I moaned and rocked my
hips.


Sputtering, Jamie took my hair and jammed my face farther onto his cock. I opened my mouth wide and smiled
as much as I could, choking on his dick. “Oh, keep smiling while you eat my
cock.”


I moaned with the joy of knowing I had pleased him, and
his cock surged. This time, his cum tasted sweet, and again I licked every drop
from him.


He fell beside me exhausted. “I’m going to ask Darius
to keep an eye on you while I’m away,” he said. “I’m sure the smell of
my blood has aroused a few of my children. Don’t worry, there are none here
that would be a match for either of you.”


“But aren’t your other children older than me?”


He stood up and walked into a closet. “They were not made
by me. They feed from mortals as well.” He came out carrying clean clothes.
“Vampire blood is stronger. Darius is strong because I feed him.” He put on a
loincloth and then his pants. “No mortal blood will touch your lips either, my
love.”


My heart fluttered at the endearment.


“Yes, you are to be my love.” He hit a button on an
intercom. “Darius, I need you seated outside my room”


“Yes, Jafari,” it crackled in reply.


“Sleep until I return. You will need your rest.”


“Where are you going?” I asked.


“Some empty place where people go to be alone,” he said,
kissing my cheek.


“Come back soon,” I said, gripping his hand. When he left,
I cried myself to sleep. In my dreams, the statues came alive to clasp me in
their arms.
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“So that's it
then? After five years of epic friendship and a relationship we both thought
was it, you're done? What about the promises? Is forever just a word to you?”
The fight deflates from Chris's voice like an airbag, pillowy and pathetic
after the thunderclap of impact.


“I'm not the
only one who made promises, and you know it. We fight too much. I can't do it
anymore. What do you want from me, Chris?” Nick's voice is dead, detached. It
stings.


I want you to want. To say
the words “I love you, I won't leave you.” Chris's full lips form a tight
line, betraying him one last time, his striking blue eyes averting. He wants
to, but can't say it. The bubble of need fills his chest, but the explosion he
craves―to say that which will lay him out for Nick to see―instead
caroms in his veins and pierces his heart. Pain mushrooms when the last lingering
vestiges of hope in Nick's usually warm brown eyes dies, an emotional
detonation that leaves him cold and apocalyptic as Nick's footsteps fade down
the hall. The front door opens, and then closes gently.


You could have
at least slammed the door, Chris snarls in his head. Endings should be more than the
quiet snick of a door latch. 


* * *


The dotted line
looms, mocking Nick. Pen scrawling, it feels like he's signing the end of all
things, agreeing to this arrangement though it's the last thing he wants.
Still, the pen flourishes with a mind of its own, convincing him this is how it
has to be. He stands, shakes the landlord's hand, and passes back the lease
agreement. Six months. He sublet his last place when he moved in with Chris,
and it feels wrong to go back on that word, kicking his friend out.


Even though
Chris went back on his word to me.


He sits in his
car, the air conditioner blowing in his face, cooling the hot anger spilling
down his cheeks. A hitch of a breath to shore himself up and he drives to
Chris's place, boxes in his back seat ready to be filled. He's packing up the
shards of a life he never thought would shatter. The dotted line with his
signature feels like a divorce, the final necessary gavel. And why not? He'd
committed that far in his heart even if they'd never had a ceremony. Might as
well be divorce papers. 


* * *


The gaps in the
bookshelf feel like bullet holes, the space in the closet like an open grave
inviting him to tumble in headfirst. Chris will have to figure out how to live
in his house again. He tells himself it'll be good, that he can leave his books
all over the place and won't feel guilty if he doesn't go through the mail
every single day. He can drink the OJ straight out of the carton. He never did
mind his own backwash.


What he doesn't
expect is the empty space where Buster's pillow was in the corner of the living
room, or how his head gets cold at night without Nick's cat encroaching on his
pillow space. He has to stop listening to music to fall asleep because he ends
up leaking tears into his pillow, the memory of the songs a road map of Nick's
bare skin, their love life. It's not even his pillow he's crying on. It's
Nick's, and he switched them so he could keep Nick's smell in his dreams. But
his tears, they'll wash that away. He'll never feel the same way about Enya
again. As good as it is to sleep to, he just can't.


Daylight chases
away the worst of it. He manages to work. He smiles when he's supposed to. He
chuckles. Full out laughs are out of his reach, but he's getting there. He can
feel it. Then he wonders if Nick is laughing yet and his gut clenches. The
first few times he thought of how Nick might be feeling, he had to duck into a
bathroom and puke. So he wills himself to forget the way Nick's voice rings out
when he laughs and wheezes into silence when he laughs hard. The crinkle in the
corners of his eyes when he smiles, and how his dark hair falls across his
forehead, not quite in his eyes. The breathless noise he makes during a climax.
Chris categorizes the bigger things as self-preservation forgetting, and it
feels like a betrayal to the best thing that ever happened to him. Though it
pains him, he lets them go, like lit Chinese lanterns floating out to sea,
prayers that maybe in some dimension, what he's letting go will be found and
cherished by another-Chris of another-Nick, saved somewhere since this-Chris
can no longer keep them.


 


What
Was


 


“Could you be
more of an asshole?” Chris storms into the house, tossing his keys in the
general direction of the key peg, not caring when they hit the floor. Just
another thing for Nick to roll his eyes at, the nick on the hardwood. It's
my goddamned house! Why do you care if I scuff my floors? Followed by, when
did I stop thinking of it as 'our' house?


“I'm sorry, but
you cannot tell me that question about that famous photographer, Joe
McWhatever, wasn't ignorant bullshit specifically pointed at Randy. Yes, he's
full of himself, but who isn't when they're proud of their talent? I seem to
recall a certain swaggering Marine Corps captain role you landed that made you
insufferable for weeks, barking orders at me and demanding push-ups. You don't
have to be an ass to my friends.” Nick kicks his shoes off and picks them up,
padding in stocking feet to the bedroom to put them away in the closet.


I wanted to
watch your arm muscles, because you're so beautiful. Chris glares
and toes off his own shoes, leaving them in the living room right where he
knows Nick walks to sit on the couch.


Nick comes back
to find him snapping the cap off another beer and drinking in the open door of
the fridge. “You're wasting energy.”


“So? I pay the
power bill.”


“Just because
you can pay for it means you should waste it?” Nick shakes his head and walks
out of the room.


“Can I do
anything right?” Chris yells at his back.


“You can start
by closing the fridge and keeping your mouth shut about Randy if you don't have
anything nice to say.” Nick's voice is faint, and Chris hears the click of the
bathroom door when Nick disappears for his nightly face ritual. The man is obsessed
with his skin, convinced it will keep him aging well and landing movie roles
well into middle age. His name is big enough that it's not arrogance to hope.


Chris talks to
the closed door, head bowed, trying to keep his voice from rising. “The
photographer question was a legitimate effort to understand where Randy was
coming from. I can't help it if his theory on off-camera lighting placement
differs from something I read about another photographer doing. I was trying to
understand the difference between the two methods, not make it look like Randy
was blowing shit out his ass. Which he clearly was. I didn't make him look like
an idiot. He did that all by himself.”


Nick flings the
door open, his hair held back by a stretchy hair band, face shiny from the soap
he'd just used. Chris steps back. He hates the way that shit smells. “So he was
trying something new and hadn't figured out how to make it work yet. Doesn't
mean it won't, and you didn't have to laugh in his face.” Nick's eyes are
brooding, the hooded look of a jack-o-lantern daring people to approach the
door and see if there's truth in the rumors of haunting over the threshold.
“Are you suddenly an expert in photography now? It's bad enough if someone
brings up 19th century literature in front of you. Face it, Chris. Unless it's
a book or handed to you in a script, you don't know everything there is to
know, and trying to say otherwise is just arrogant and makes you look like a
jerk.”


Chris whirls on
his heel and walks away, willing his fists to loosen. His chest burns, his
heart beating hard like the wings of an angry raven tapping ever so insistently
at his chamber door.


“What about all
the dickhead things Randy's said to me about that Out photo shoot?”
Chris mutters, getting a blanket from the closet and spreading it out on the
couch. He knows he was a jerk. He just wants some acknowledgment that he wasn't
the only jerk. 


* * *


Their gasps fill
the room. Nick arches into Chris's chest on top of his own, a moan escaping his
lips. He wants to slow them down, take the time they used to take exploring
each other. But Chris is falling into the usual routine. Stroking through
boxers, shedding the boxers, a little frotting, and then Chris either presses
Nick to his stomach and grabs the lube or hands it to Nick and rolls over
himself. It's become familiar, a little boring, over too fast, like Chris is
going through the motions so he can go to sleep. Why bother then? Nick
thinks, as Chris presses the lube into his hand.


It feels good.
It always feels good, but Nick misses those days when it burned like a rocket
entering the atmosphere, consuming and defiant. He moves down Chris's back with
reverence, sampling the smoothness of his skin with lips parted. Chris squirms.


“C'mon, Nicky.
Do it.” Chris's voice is breathy, wanting, but Nick can hear it, the
impatience, and he wonders if it's because Chris has an early call in the
morning or if he's just that ready to feel Nick inside him. With a sigh, Nick
does as he's asked, coming a scant five minutes later. Five minutes after that,
Chris is asleep, turned on his side facing away. Nick wonders if this feeling
in his chest, this tragic and resigned thing swimming around, is loneliness. 


* * *


The words hurt,
flung at Chris's head like daggers thrown from a practiced hand. He bats them
away with daggers of his own, blue eyes flashing.


“I'm too
impulsive, too quick to anger. Not accepting enough of your friends. Anything
else, Nicholas? Oh wait, I rely too much on my dad for advice. Never mind that
he was a director, mentored plenty of actors, and has loads of experience and
advice to keep me from falling on my face. I'm so sorry; I thought that you
might have benefitted from his insight, too. By all means, forge your own way
and fall flat in the mud. I haven't cut the umbilical cord. Yet another fatal
flaw.”


“All I'm saying,
Christopher,” spit like a curse, “is that perhaps the growing up would
be more convincing if you managed to do some of it on your own.”


Heat floods
Chris's face, his eyes narrowing and deadly calm. Nick flinches involuntarily.
Chris knows he needs to control himself. He's getting “that look” on his face
again. But his mouth has gone and detached itself, marching into Nick's
personal space and pulling the pin on a verbal hand grenade.


“Just because I
didn't have to grow up without a father doesn't mean I haven't grown up, Nick.”
Detonation. He regrets it as soon as Nick's face freezes, stunned. He deserves
the quiet “fuck you” whispered with precision straight into his soul. He
deserves the slammed door, the screeched tires. He deserves to be left for that
one.


He doesn't see
Nick for three days. He expects to never see him again. 


* * *


This guy is
everything Nick is not. He's blonde, green eyed, talks constantly about
himself, and Chris is wondering why he's standing here, pretending rapt
attention. It's the gravity defying ass, Chris remembers, ordering them both
another round. The guy's white teeth clack against his beer bottle and he
barely stops to swallow before continuing on about the difficulty of running a
marathon, how much of a boot camp he went through to reprogram his mind into
believing he could do it.


Nick always just
knew he could do things. He simply did them. He never bored me with how he got
there, no matter how hard it was. God, I miss him.


This guy is no
Nick.


Chris smiles,
asks the right questions, knows he's got the runner stud hooked. They go back
to the guy's house and Chris asks if he's got wine when he's offered a drink.
Runner Stud calls out from the kitchen, “I hope you don't mind it out of a box.
It's all I have. Didn't have time to go to the market.”


Chris smirks but
calls out that it's fine. He's too busy looking at the bookshelves. Stephen
King. Dean Koontz. Steve Martini. Does this guy read anything deeper than
made-for-TV miniseries in print? Oh, here we go. Classics. Catcher in
the Rye. Gulliver's Travels. Grapes of Wrath. Shit, Chris read all that in
high school.


So he's no Lit
major. I'm here to fuck him, not marry him.


Runner Stud
comes back into the room, dimming the lights and handing Chris his glass. It's
swill, sickly sweet and cloying. Thankfully, Chris has enough of a beer buzz
that he can down it without gagging and refuse the refill. He's on Runner Stud
in a second, hands on his hips, tongue in his mouth. This guy has no technique.
Slobbery, all tongue, no lips, no sensuality at all. It's like kissing an
overeager puppy. Still, that ass, it begs to be played with. Except Runner Stud
keeps pulling Chris's hands back to his waist. After the third time, he stops
drooling on Chris's neck long enough to say he's not into anyone touching his
ass. He's a top all the way. It's said proudly, but Chris hears snooty, as if
no one should deign to touch such perfection. Chris's last reason to be there
evaporates.


“Look, you're a nice
enough guy, but I'm just coming out of a bad breakup, and I don't think I can
do this. It was fun and good luck with your next race.” Chris is glad it's warm
outside and his keys are still in his pocket, that he's still dressed. No
stopping on his way out the door to gather a jacket or shoes he never took off.
Seems Runner Stud isn't the only one who knows how to run.


That guy is
definitely no Nick.


 


What
Could Be


 


The craft
services table is always a good place to see who has a scene to film that day,
and Nick has avoided it since the Marine Corps sequel began filming. He'd been
overjoyed when he signed on to play a drill sergeant for this installment,
getting to work with Chris for the first time. Now, he fears the project will
fail, that he's not a good enough actor to pull off the epic friendship their
respective characters share that will define the film. But he can't avoid it
anymore, nor can he hole up in the makeup trailer as he's done for meals the
previous two days since production began. He can't risk feeling faint on a
completely empty stomach and keep his head in the game. This is his career.


The fingers
closing over his on an apple are startling, familiar and alien at the same
time. He jerks his hand back and looks into marbled sky eyes he knew he'd have
to see again, mere inches from his own. His heart stutters like a car
backfiring. He wonders if Chris hears the bang.


“Sorry, I'll
just take this one.” Nick reaches for a different apple and turns to the coffee
pot. A cup from his favorite coffee shop is shoved in his line of sight.


“Peace
offering,” Chris's voice cuts through Nick's will to be nonchalant, a bloom of
warmth opening in his chest like the first timid peek of a tulip from drifts of
snow still melting in a lukewarm sun.


“Coffee doesn't
erase things, Chris.” Nick hates the admonishment in his voice. He wants to
have just taken the cup, said thank you. But it seems he can't help himself
where Chris is concerned.


“It erases some
things. Nights up too late. Bad moods. Sometimes lingering bad dreams,” Chris's
voice trails off. “It erases my need to break the ice. It's broken. Now I can
think again.” And with that, Chris turns and walks away, crunching into his
apple.


Nick feels it
again, those tentative petals in his chest rising into clean air, breathing in
the promise of sunshine. Stupid, Nick tells himself. One nice gesture
does not a reformed Chris make.


But Nick knows
now, after months, that Chris isn't the only one in need of renovation. 


* * *


Nick's side
hurts. His eyes are streaming, and he can't catch his breath. He really wishes
it would stop, and not just because he's beginning to cough with the force of
his laughter. He wishes it would stop being so fun to be around Chris again. He
wishes he didn't have to see this side of the man he's never stopped loving
with the deepest parts of himself, the ones he can barely face except in the
delicate stillness of the night. He wishes he didn't feel himself forgetting
the things that infuriated him about that insolent mouth, now telling the
dirtiest jokes and making the entire crew split apart with laughter.


Mostly, he
wishes he could keep his head on straight when he's around Chris.


But the touches
have begun anew, the slight hand brushings, shoulder bumps, or knee presses
beneath tables. He initiates them as much as Chris does. It's as if,
cautiously, they're acknowledging what they had, like they may both be okay
with remembering, admitting that yeah, they were good together. Once.


Nick always knew
he could get through any pain on earth if he had Chris around to help him
through. It's ironic that Chris is the pain he's helping Nick recover
from. It's a weird circle, completely abnormal and totally fitting of how he
and Chris always were. They'd defied convention. Hell, they'd written their own
convention. Nick knows it just as he knows Chris's hand is on his thigh under
the table.


As the rest of
the group breaks to go to their wives or boyfriends or other clubs with cheaper
drinks and more bass, Nick decides he should head out, too.


Chris stands
with him, suggests they share a cab. Nick hesitates, and Chris backs off.
“Okay, if you don't think it's a good idea.”


This isn't like
Chris. He's not pushing, prodding his finger into a fresh bruise just to see
how much he can get away with before the yelp. Nick cocks his head to the side
and realizes it's really stupid for them not to share a cab. They live within
blocks of each other. Nick had moved back into his old place after his
divorce/lease ended, giving his sublessee time to find another place. He'd
needed something familiar, something his from B.C., Before Chris. He
feels like he's getting back bigger and bigger pieces of himself, and if that
progress can't see him through one cab ride, then he's been deluding himself
about how far he's come. In answer to Chris's waiting expression, he raises his
fingers to his mouth and lets out a whistle at a passing cadre of cabs.


One stops, and
he holds the door open for his friend, his former lover, keeper of his heart.
Chris still has it, Nick knows.


“I still have
what?” Chris asks, head resting back on the seat, eyes closed as the car pulls
away from the curb. Nick realizes he spoke aloud and flushes. He shakes his
head. He cannot answer that question, and he wonders when he drank so much that
a Cheshire cat appears beside him, grinning and urging him down the same rabbit
hole. But Chris didn't see the head shake, so he asks again.


Nick swallows.
And he answers. Because it's the truth and he never could lie to Chris. 


* * *


It's not a date. It's really not,
and Chris won't think of it as anything more. He can't, even after he and Nick
seem to have gotten their old bromance groove back, the one they'd found before
they landed in bed together. It's not his fault the takeout place he had in
mind was closed for renovations, so what started as a quick bite at an old
favorite haunt ended up at a little café next door, sitting on the sidewalk in
the pinking twilight, the warm night turning chilly around them. Chris wraps
his hands around his coffee cup, hunching over it and breathing in the aroma.


I love how you
never do anything halfway, Nick once told him. It makes him smile.


“What's so
funny,” Nick asks, taking the last bite of his dessert.


“Not funny, just
nice.” Chris stretches his legs beneath the table, leaning back in his chair.
If he accidentally brushes his calf against Nick's leg, he doesn't worry about
it, doesn't pull away, doesn't apologize. You still have my heart, too,
Nick.


Nick looks at
him, waiting for him to explain, but he doesn't, lost in thought until a shiver
works him over violently. “We should go. Getting chilly.”


Nick agrees and
they pay, walking back toward their houses. Chris wonders if he should ask Nick
to come over. He doesn't want to go home alone, but he doesn't want to ruin
this tenuous thread between them, silvery and delicate like a dew-studded
spider web glistening in the morning sun. Nick beats him to the punch.


“Someone's
really missed you and I think it's high time you rectify that situation.”
Nick's hands are shoved in his pockets and the chill of the air is deeper.


Chris bites his
tongue against a dick joke, simply looking at Nick, confused.


“My dog hasn't
been the same since spring. I think you need to spend some quality time with
him so I don't have to find a doggie therapist. Even I'm not that Hollywood.”


Chris laughs and
they walk in silence for another block. Nick shivers and Chris has the urge to
lean against him, or put his arm around his waist. He never did that when they
were living together; too risky if the paparazzi were lurking. Feeling
reckless, Chris walks closer and then he's leaning in and Nick's leaning back.
A few steps and it feels like reconciliation, an erasure of the slate where
there are ghosts of the marks they inflicted on each other, but they're so faded
you have to squint to see them.


“Buster's not
the only one missing people,” Chris says, voice low.


“I know,” Nick
answers, taking a hand from his pocket to brush pinkies with Chris. They walk
on, toward something old, something new, and hopefully something cleaner. The
golden retriever is so happy to see Chris he nearly wags the tail off his butt.



* * *


Nick feels
almost shy, slipping out of his pants and shirt, standing naked in front of a
disrobing Chris. They have such history, and looking on Chris's bare skin is
painfully good, like the welcome sting of an ice cube against a blistering
burn. They reach for each other, the afternoon sun painting Chris's golden hair
with rays from the open window. Nick's dry palm rests across Chris's smooth
cheek, his thumb tracing that full mouth, and he's almost afraid to kiss those
lips. They're so easy to lose himself in, the gentle humor they convey, the
biting wit, and in moments like this, the open love.


Those lips had
brushed his cheek that night they'd shared the cab, Chris leaning close to
whisper a good night as the car had dropped Nick off first. It was gentle
acknowledgement that Christ understood what it had cost Nick to be honest about
still being in love with him.


“Chris,” Nick
murmurs, lips grazing his cheek. “What if we… do it again?” His deepest fear,
and the reason he trembles against Chris's chest.


“We won't. We
grew up some. Without any help, even.” Chris grins, then tilts his face and
Nick is falling, tumbling once again into the rabbit hole. When he lands, he
sees himself full and whole once again.


There you are.


This time, they
move with great care, and it's good. So good that Nick doesn't notice a tear
slipping from the corner of his eye until Chris licks it away. They cling to
each other, inhabiting this old/new embodiment of themselves, and it feels like
coming home. Nick belongs here, his face in Chris's neck, Chris's dick buried
inside him. It bears all the sweaty trademarks of heated sex, but there's more,
a connection Nick can't find with anyone else and doesn't want to even consider
with another guy. This is where he wants to be, tongue curling into Chris's
mouth, privy to the involuntary sounds Chris emits when he's close, eyes
burning into Nick's when he comes, slack jawed and keening. Nick's own pleasure
jets between them in thick stripes, gluing them together where they've always
belonged. 


* * *


 “Chris,” he
thinks he hears, but it takes a moment to register. “Chris,” again, more
insistent but still sleep fogged.


“Ow!” An elbow
in his side. He rolls over, realizing his bed isn't empty, that Nick's back and
sleepily pulling him close. “What the fuck, Nick?” he means to say, but it
comes out, “Whufuh?” The clock glares an angry red 3:14 am.


“You were
talking in your sleep.” Nick scoots into his side, pulling him over so his head
rests on Nick's shoulder. “Loud. Gleefully. And loud. Did I mention loud?”


Chris rubs his
eyes, already drifting again, his hand resting on the flat of Nick's belly.
“What'd I say?”


“Something about
all your lanterns coming back. You were dreaming. Go back to sleep. Quietly
this time.” Nick squeezes him once and Chris smiles into his chest.


“Not a dream,”
he mumbles, but when Nick makes a questioning noise, he's floating again in a
sea of returning memories.
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Virginia Flowers


 


“Please Ari, I can’t take any more.” Ari holds me face
down by my wrists, his cock rigid in my sore ass. I’ve come so many times I’ve
already lost count, and still he keeps pushing me over that precipice, driving
me towards yet another.


“So say you’ll go with me then.”


“Oh god, please, just come, Ari, just come, no more,
no more.” He thrusts once, and then again, and I start to shake and shudder
under him as I climax. I lost count at ten; this has to be at least twenty.


“You can either agree and I’ll finish, or you can keep
ignoring the question and I’ll keep fucking you all night long.”


He would, too. “Fine, I’ll go, I’ll go, just please
come for me!”


I know he is twisting his expression into one that
shows he is concentrating, though I can’t see him. I love when he gets serious
with his sex. It’s as if he’s doing advanced mathematics and trying to work out
a tricky formula. The sweat drips off him as he pounds me, and I am suffering
through wave after wave of orgasms. I can’t control my muscles enough to help
him, I know my ass and pussy are clenched and tight with my own pleasure and
that makes him last longer, holds back his own climax.


“Fuck, Siobhan, you’ve got to relax!” He slows for a
moment, and then pulls out of my ass with a deliciously wet popping sound. He
turns me over, reaches for the washcloth, quickly wipes his cock, and shoves it
into my poor tired pussy.


I squeeze my eyes shut. I think of the symphony, of
Berlioz, the beauty of his music. I think of the swells and dark strains of the
“March to the Gallows,” and I am able to loosen my muscles, relax my cunt, let
him find his way to release. Everyone loves the fifth movement of Symphony
Fantastique, but the fourth grinds my soul into quivering bits of longing
pleasure. 


“Oh yes, oh fuck,” he groans. My darling man is close,
I can feel it, and he pushes into me one last time, nice and deep, his bushy
pubis rubbing against my freshly oiled sex as he holds there, pulsing inside
me. His eyes are closed, his expression angelic and blissful. 


“I love when you come in me,” I say, kissing his
eyelids.


They flutter open and he looks at me with those big,
dark eyes of his. “I’m going to love coming in you at the party.”


“That’s assuming you will be the one coming in me. The
room will be dark, or did you forget the details you so lovingly shared with me
while you had me pinned down and were violating me?” 


I’m still unsure of the event he wishes to attend.
We’ve done all the usual fantasies, the threesomes, the foursomes, the swing
parties. I was his bound plaything one evening with some very kinky friends of
ours. They ate sushi off my belly and took turns spanking me before Ari used me
in front of them. This will be very different. Costumes for all, strangers, and
a room that will be plunged into darkness. Anything goes. For Ari, this is
exciting; he is aroused by the unknown, the new and different. 


“You worry too much, Siobhan. It’ll be fun, you’ll
see.” He stands, his body lovely in the light that comes in the window. My Ari
is lean and taut, his muscles toned, and his cock is a blessing I count every
day, thick and hot and filling me with perfection. He never seems to get enough
of me, and he does so love to share me. 


“Fine, Friday then. But we’ve got work, and I need to
get some sleep for tomorrow.” 


Ari kisses me and climbs out of our bed, heading for
the shower. He loves to be clean, and I love the smell he brings back with him
when he finishes washing. I like to sleep naked, his cum still leaking from me,
his scent on me. He doesn’t seem to mind the scent of my used sex under the
sheets. 


Two parts of
one. 


* * *


We are buying our costumes today. Ari keeps his
simple, a toga and a golden mask to hide his face. 


“Easy access!” he proclaims, lifting the toga to show
off his black pubic hair and his soft cock. I almost fall to my knees in the
dressing room and suckle him. I’m sure he would love that, his woman sucking
him off in a public changing area.


My cat woman outfit is very sexy. The black dress
barely covers my sex, and the top half clings to my small breasts. I can easily
see my nipples in the mirror, hard with my desire to pleasure Ari. The mask
covers the top of my head down to my nose and has large black ears and whiskers
sticking out of the cheeks. My straight black hair is pulled back and falls to
the middle of my shoulders. I feel naughty and wonderfully sexy.


“You look incredible,” my man tells me. 


I feel incredible. I stretch my arms up high and give
a soft meow of pleasure. “Would you like to play with the kitty?” I ask,
bending over the bench in the room. My panties are small and black and ride up
my ass, and Ari’s fingers trace the edges, teasing my skin.


“Am I playing with Siobhan, the kitty, or Siobhan’s
kitty?” He slips a finger under the edge of my underwear and touches my sex,
which is dripping with arousal. I push back against him, wanting his finger in
me. He knows it, too, and moves away, cupping my sex through the crotch of my
panties, teasing me.


“I’ll bet this is more than my kitty can handle in
public.”


I pant with need and twist my head to look at him. His
eyes crinkle at me and his lips curl in a smile. My Ari thinks he understands
me and believes I won’t give out so easily in a dressing room, so I grab my
silky briefs and lower them to my ankles. I see surprise in his expression.


“Kitty wants your cock. Now. Here.”


Ari hates subtleties and is aroused by public
pleasure. This is direct and public enough, and his cock responds as I expect.
He lifts the toga and I see his erection straining, his sturdy cock curving up
with his approval. He takes my hips and pushes into me, not worrying about
foreplay or taking his time. We are in heat, together.


His cock hammers at my softness below, until I clench
with a climax, biting my lower lip to stifle my cries of bliss. He is quickly
with me, not holding back as he did in bed yesterday, letting his cum flow from
his balls into my cunt. When he softens and slips free, I quickly pull my
panties back up to capture his spunk before it can drip from me. I’ll get to feel
it the rest of the day, and I turn my head to kiss his lovely lips.


“Come kitty, we have to get some shoes.” He helps me get into my street clothing and we take the
costumes to the cashier to pay. 


* * *


The door is dark wood with a large brass knocker, which
works well with the size of the mansion. There are many cars in the driveway,
and I am nervous as we wait for the hosts to open the doors and allow us entry.
Ari insisted I leave my panties in the car, and I feel cool breezes tickling my
thighs and stroking my naked sex.


“Welcome,” says the Wonder Woman who opens the door.
She is older than me, but very attractive, and when she turns, the tiny gold
skirt flips up enough that I can see she is similarly bare beneath it. Ari
hands her our invite. 


 “Please come and have a drink,” she says. “The main
part of the evening will begin shortly, but the other guests are taking
refreshments in the study.” She leads us across an immense foyer into a
slightly smaller space, with comfortable furniture scattered around and
bookshelves lining three of the four walls. The fourth wall has windows
overlooking an expansive estate, with manicured lawns and beautiful floral
gardens, lit up here and there by cleverly hidden outdoor lights.


There are at least fifty couples here. Ari knows
several, but because they are wearing costumes and masks, we recognize no one.
There are togas and superheroes everywhere. I see tuxedos and evening gowns
with simple ballroom masks, a caveman whose cock dangles from beneath his fur
loincloth, and a sexy nurse who is taking the temperature of a sexy policewoman
as both sit on a large plush sofa with sexy men on either side of them
caressing their breasts through their tight, sexy tops. No one else is doing
anything overtly sexual.


Ari squeezes my hand. “How is my darling kitty cat?”


I give him my weakest smile. “Nervous.”


He hugs me, and his love wraps around me like a
blanket. “You will be fine, my darling Siobhan.” He kisses my lips below the
mask, and his tongue brushes over my mouth. My sex dampens at his display of
public affection, and I want to drag him off into a dark room in this huge home
and ride his lovely cock.


The thick drapes are drawn shut, and the world outside
disappears. The lights begin to dim, and our hostess says, “Please place your
drinks on a nearby tray so the staff can clear the room.”


Drinks are removed. The furniture is rearranged to the
edges of the study, leaving a large open space in the middle. The couples have
gravitated to the edges and are waiting. A sense of eager anticipation
surrounds me, an electric tug in my stomach that pulls me along with it.


The lights dim further. Some couples begin kissing.
Others stand and watch, waiting for the moment to arrive.


The lights go out. The room is pitch black and I can
no longer see. My heart pounds in my chest and I struggle to slow my breathing.
Ari is still holding my hand, and he pulls me forward a few staggering steps
toward the middle of the room.


“You’re all right, my sweet little kitty,” he says,
undressing me. He pulls the mask off and then unzips my dress. I enjoy the
simplicity of becoming nude in such an outfit; too much clothing takes too
long. He is equally as swift removing his toga, and then he guides my hand to
his erection, throbbing hard under the skin of my fingers.


He pushes me to the floor and lies on his back beside
me. I cannot see him, but I feel him, and I take his member into my mouth,
rolling onto my knees. I explore his salty flavor with my lips and tongue. He
moans softly, and I hear his guttural call of sexual need echoing around us,
other couples now undressing and touching each other.


My sex is throbbing with need, wet and open. I swallow
his shaft to the base and tease up along it, my hands sliding up his chest. I
arch my back so my swollen pussy is up in the air. People are all around us
now. I hear them, and then I am brushed from behind by someone with a soft
laughing voice who says, “Sorry,” as they move on.


Another person touches my side, this time lingering
for a moment, fingers tracing along my ribs and tickling my breasts, a voice
murmuring something I can’t understand. Ari’s groans are muffled, and I hear
someone near him. I wonder what has been placed between those soft lips of his,
whether it is a cunt or a cock. Ari would pleasure either equally; he has no
reservations and no qualms about trying anything and everything. I have watched
him suckle a man until his cock exploded in my lover’s mouth. I masturbated to
the sight of their pleasure together, until they both dragged me to bed with
them, taking turns filling me with their cocks and cum. Ari cleaned me up later
with his lips and tongue.


Someone is kissing my ass, spreading my cheeks open,
their tongue licking along the pucker of my anus. I do love having my ass
played with, and I moan my approval of their attention, my fingers stroking
Ari’s wet prick. Then someone bumps against my face as they slide down his
stomach and push up onto his cock. I pull my mouth away reluctantly as his cock
is guided away from my lips and into whatever body rides him.


Hands pull me over onto my back. A cock is rubbed
against my side, so I reach down and stroke it. Someone finds my sex, places a
mouth on it. Someone else kisses me. There are cries and moans everywhere,
bodies everywhere, and I lose track of where Ari is. For a moment, I panic. I
need him, I need him near me to guide me and keep me safe. Then a cock is
forced into my pussy, and I gasp and am lost to the group and the pleasure. Ari
is forgotten.


The first cock takes me quickly, and I feel him come,
his fingers brushing my pubis to hold the condom in place on his rapidly
softening member. The man rubbing against my side feels huge, and I twist my
body to place my hot cunt against the head of his prick, showing him what I
need. There is a pause as he puts a rubber on, then he fills me with that
monstrous tool.


I come for the first time then, my release almost
immediate. I know I cry out loudly, and I hope Ari hears it, knows I am near
him, knows I am being pleasured. That’s what gets Ari off best, knowing his
woman is being used by another. I do this for him, more than I do it for me;
his stout thick cock is all I could ever want in a man. This is just a sharing
of his pleasures and has no meaning to me beyond that. 


I am pounded senseless by this new man. Someone slides
over my face, and a wet pussy is on my lips, so I lap at it. I wonder if her
mouth is on Ari in the darkness beyond. I tongue her damp furry sex, finding
her clit, trying not to buck too much as the cock in my cunt keeps me coming
and coming. I slide my hands up around my mouth, framing her sweet little sex,
spreading her open so I can lap at her. She buckles then, grinding against my
tongue and nose, little mewling sounds coming from lips somewhere in the
darkness.


I realize a tiny bit of light is still seeping in
around the heavy drapes. There is not enough to be able to recognize anyone,
but enough to see the mass of writhing bodies on the floor. The man inside me
grunts once, then twice, and his cock swells like a balloon, pushing another
orgasm through my hips and crotch and into my nipples, feeding the fire. He
slowly eases out of me and turns toward another group of people.


An hour passes, perhaps two. I lose track of time, of
how many times I come, how many men and women I pleasure. I become aware I am
the last body on the floor, surrounded by men and women, all taking their turn
with me. The rest are spent, tired, but I am not, I am ceaseless and I am sex.
I am their rapture, and Ari has made me into this. I want my man to watch me,
see his girl, his kitty, as she fucks them all.


The last one finishes. People are wandering from the
room, and I see flashes of light as the door to the study opens and closes,
opens and closes. The scent of sex lingers on the air, and I am covered in it,
doused in it, drowning in a pool of delicious debauchery. Someone touches my
side and I unconsciously part my legs for them and murmur, “Take me, please
take me, I am here for everyone. Fuck the kitty, so my lover can see the
pleasure I give you.”


Ari kisses me, his fingers stroking between my damp
lips below. “I’ll take you home first.” He lifts me up off the floor in his
strong arms and carries me naked from the room and to our car, placing me
gently in the passenger seat. Later he will take me to bed. His strong arms and
hard cock will pleasure me once more, and I will come again for him as I always
do for my needy man, and I will sleep with him dripping from me. I doze as he
drives, for I need my strength to give Ari all he deserves.
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